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HEARING ON THE COMMISSION ON EDUCATION
OF THE DEAF AND SPECIAL EDUCATION PRO-
GRAMS

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 30, 1988

U.S. HoUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE oN SELECT EDUCATION,
CoMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:28 a.m., in room
2261, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Major R. Owens [chair-
man of the subcommittee] presiding.

Members present: Representatives Owens and Bartlett.

Staff present: Maria Cuprill, staff director; Laurance Peters, leg-
islative counsel; Pat Laird, legislative analyst; Bob Tate, legislative
analyst; Jillian Evans, committee clerk; Gary Granofsky, research
assistant; and Sally Lovejoy, minority legislative associate.

Mr. Owens. The hearing of the Subcommittee on Select Educa-
tion will please come to order.

Earlier this month, a remarkable event happened which has cre-
ated an ideal atmosphere for this hearing, the movement of stu-
dents, faculty, and staff of Gallaudet University against an en-
trenched philosophy that deaf people were not capable of governing
their own programs. Their board of trustees, repeating history, se-
lected a hearing president with no background in education of the
deaf cr knowledge of sign language.

The students, faculty, and staff were told that “since the univer-
sity is an excellent institution, regularly producing outstanding
graduates, it is only a matter of time until the school has a deaf
president.” Officials were saying, as they have before, that now was
not the time.

At one point in American history, black people were also told
that now was not the time to demand an end to racial discrimina-
tion, and the great civil rights leader, Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr.,
countered with the following statement: “When you are forever
fighting a degenerating sense of ‘nobodiness,” then you will under-
stand why we find it difficult to wait.”

For too long, our society wrongly perceived thos .n the deaf and
disability communities as-“nobodies” incapable of + suming ieader-
ship roles, even in their own institutions. Understandably, the Gal-
laudet community found it difficult to wait for the selection of a
deaf president to head the leading educational institution for deaf
people. As a statement by the Gallaudet Deaf President Now Coun-
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cil put it, the issue was “not simply a college hiring decision but a
statement for deaf people throughout the nation and the world.”

The concerns of our first two panels are closely related to this
profound statement nf <eaf people. Our remaining panels will
expand in scope to cover a broader range of programs for persons
with disabilities.

The year 1975 marked a revolutionary change in the history of
American education and disability policy. Our nation realized that
education for children with handicaps was inferior to that of non-
handicapped children and educationally and socially ineffective if
not positively harmful to the development of children with handi-
caps.

We created a new Federal policy which guaranteed all children
with handicaps the right to a free appropriate public education
and, to the maximum extent appropriate, that that education
should take place with their non-handicapped peers.

In order to more effectively implement these principles and as a
means of protecting and making meaningful these rights, we re-
quired that the educational program for each child should be writ-
ten on the basis of that child’s need, and we installed a due process
procedure providing recourse for grievances. Congress and the De-
partment of Education developed a set of standards and require-
ments that would enable the Federal Government to effectively
oversee the implementation of this new policy.

One day in the not so distant future, we may well look back to
the recent events at Gallaudet as a watershed mark in the history
of education for deaf people. It seems appropriate at this time both
to review the assessment and recommendations offered by the
Commission on Education of the Deaf and to review also the effec-
tiveness of the Federal monitoring system intended to make mean-
ingful the rights established in law in 1975.

As with many of our oversight hearings on the activities of
OSERS units like OSEP, our paramount concern is for those who
are serviced by the unit in question. In this case, it is the 4.2 mil-
lion young people with handicaps across the nation and their par-
ents who depend on OSERS to monitor and review tne States’ edu-
cational efforts on their behalf.

OSERS’ responsibility to review State programs to determine
their compliance with Public Law 94-142 is the cornerstone for the
protection of all children with handicaps. This requirement is de-
signed to ensure that the State education agencies have fuifilled
their responsibilities to serve children and youth with handicaps.

The second part of today’s oversight effort will examine the effec-
tiveness of this effort.

I yield to Congressman Bartlett for an opening statement.

Mr. Barteert. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Welcome to the Congressional committee. I know a little bit of
sign. That is all I know. [Applause.]

I have been practicing that all week.

I am especially pleased to be here today and want to welcome all
¢” the witnesses and thank Chairman Owens and his excellent staff
for a very well rounded and complete panel of witnesses as we
enter into this phase of our hearings.
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The witnesses today are appearing before the subcommittee to
discuss the Cor ission of the Deaf report entitled, “Toward a
Quality Educatiu. of the Deaf” and to review the monitoring
system in early intervention and preschool programs under the ju-
risdiction of the Office of Special Education. We have a full day
ahead of us.

I particularly want to welcome Irving King Jordan, the newly
appointed and first deaf president of Gallaudet University and
Greg Hlibok, President of the Gallaudet Student Government. I
congratulate both of you, as the chairman did, in reaching the
goals that you set for the university.

In addition to Dr. Jordan’s appointment, the Chairman of the
Board of Trustees is deaf, and the Board has agreed to review the
issue of having the majority of the Board members be hearing im-
paired. Through your }eadership and the support of the deaf com-
munity nalionwide, these achievements were made without Con-
gressional intervention, and we are preud of you.

I do commend the comimission members and their staff on com-
pleting this report on time and within the budget and according to
the mandates set by Congress. This report will provide the Con-
gress witl: the information that we need to develop legislation that
will address the specific educational needs of the hearing impaired.

Of particular interest to me is the need to increase the literacy
rale among deaf adults and strengthening educationzl and voca-
tional outreach services to low achieving deaf adults. Seventy per-
cent of hearing impaired high school graduates cannot attend a
post-secondary educational institution because their reading levels
are still at a second or third grade level. This is unacceptable; it
has to change.

Of the remaining 30 percent who do go to college, 70 percent
drop out. Outreach services are essential to serve this population so
that they can obtain competitive employment. I want to explore
the commission’s recommendations on outreach services and con-
tinued adult education during this hearing.

The second part of the hearing today will look at the monitorin
system of Public Law 94-142 by the Office of Special Education.
believe that monitoring by the Department has improved since re-
visions were made in the system in 1985, but there are still im-
provements to be made.

I want to explore at this hearing and subsequently how the Fed-
eral Government ¢éan work with the States to shorten the time it
takes to complete the process and improve the communication be-
tween States and the Department during the process. This hearing
should focus on what changes can be made so that the best educa-
tion can be provided to handicapped children.

We approach Public Law 94-142 today with an understanding
that it works and it works rather well, and it is a major step for-
ward from what we used to have prior to Public Law 94-142, but
we also approach it with an understanding that the status quo can
always be improved.

I recall my first introduction to that subject, although I had keen
working with and familiar with Public Law 84-142, when I came
on the committee in 1983. I attended a large banquet in Washing-
ton commemorating one of the anniversaries of Public Law 94-142,
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and I sat with a group of parents and special education teachers at
a table at the breakfast. As we talked over breakfast, I filled up
three index cards front and back with suggestions and, in some
cases, insistent demands for how to improve the workings of Public
Law 94-142, and then we settled back to hear the speeches.

For the next 30 minutes, we heard that Public Law 94-142 was
absolutely perfect and that nothing should ever be changed, not so
much as a semicolon. We all applauded and got up to leave but not
my table. I made then sit and explain to me the disparity between
what I had just heard informally and then formally.

They saidj, and it is accurate, that there is always a need to make
sure that we hold onto the gains that we have as we set out to im-
prove and make new gains for the future. I think that is correct,
but I don’t think it is a reason not to try to improve the status quo.

In addition, I will be interested in hearing the status from the
Assistant Secretary on the early intervention and preschool pro-
grams. These programs, created by this subcommittee, are essen-
tial. The Federal programs were created by this subcomniittee. We
were following the lead of a number of pioneering States that were
ahead of us. These programs are essential in providing services to
infants, toddlers, and preschoolers so that when they enter school,
their special education needs will be less.

In my own State of Texas, the Federal arly intervention pro-
gram has had a tremendous and positive impact, providing some $3
million for direct services and creating 1,000 new slots for infants
in just the first year of operation. I want to find out if other States
are having similar results and if families of handicapped infants,
toddlers, and preschoolers are benefitting from these programs.

I have met and visited with a number of these children who have
had the benefit of early childhood intervention, and one can mark-
edly see the progress and see the difference that it has made in
their lives.

So, I thank the chairman for holding these extensive oversight
hearings and look forward to hearing the testimony today provided
by our expert witnesses.

Thank you, Mr. Chairrman.

Mr. Owens. Thank you, Mr. Bartlett.

For our first panel, we are pleased to welcome three members of
the Commission on Education of the Deaf, Mr. Frank Bowe, chair-
man of the Commission; Mr. Bill Gainer, a member of the Commis-
sion; and Mr. Henry Klopping, a member of the Commission.

Gentlemen, please be seated.

We have a copy of your joint testimony, and your prepcred state-
ment will be inserted into the record immediately following your
oral presentation. Please feel free to elaborate as you see fit but try
to Isfn%ne your remarks to no more than about 7 minutes each.

r. Bowe,

STATEMENT OF FRANK BOWE, CHAIRMAN, COMMISSION ON
EDUCATION OF THE DEAF, ACCOMPANIED BY BILL GAINER,
COMMISSION MEMBER; AND HENRY KLOPPING, COMMISSION
MEMBER

Mr. Bowe. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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_ The Commission appreciates the opportunity to testify this morn-
ing.

I want to begin by elaborating on some comments that both of
the members of the Subcommittee made in your opening com-
ments. In fact, I think both of you referred to the new develop-
ments at Gallaudet and the emergence of deaf leadership.

The Commission itself was appointed by the Members of the
House, the Senate, and the President, and two-thirds of us are deaf
or hearing impaired. Qur top two staff po. tions, our staff director
and our counsel, both are deaf. We believe this is an indication of
Congressional interest in the proposition that people who are deaf
can lead and take responsibilities for programs affecting their lives.

The important point now for the subcommittee is that this emer-
gence of leadership by people who are deaf should not stop with
Gallaudet. It should be exemplified in government programs if
there are offices with responsibility for implementing programs
connected with deafness.

I believe very serious efforts should be made to appoint people
who themselves are deaf to lead those offices. We are not seeing
very much of that. Government has not taken much of a lead.

Programs other than Gallaudet often have leaderships very
much like Gallaudet’s old leadership. The movement must not stop
now.

Both of you made reference to literacy, reading luvels, quality. 1
would like to comment briefly on those.

First of all, we found that captioning has a major potential for
improving literacy, reading levels, and general education and en-
tertainment by people who are deaf, by very young children who
have normal hearing but ar: just learning to read, by senior citi-
zens whose hearing is beginning to deteriorate, by people from for-
eign countries who have just come into this one learning English as
a second language.

Captioning has a vast social potential for eradicating illiteracy in
our country and should be used that way. It is not of benefit only
to someone like myself who cannot hear the television set.

To advance that, the Commission made a number of strong rec-
ommendations. I would like to mention & few.

First, it is technologically possible for decoders, meaning the
technology that receives the captioning and displays it on a televi-
sion set, to be built into the TV set itself at very minimal addition-
al cost. If that were done, you would have the decoder capability in
most American family homes within a few years.

Parents would be able to turn on the captioning so their young
children would learn to read English. Older people living alone
would be able to turn it on to enjoy television, and people who are
immigrants or just learning English as a second language would be
ﬁble to use that technology, because it would already be in their

omes.

We are strongly recommending this.

We also are very sirongly recommending that the Federal Gov-
ernment assume leadership in increasing the availability of cap-
tioning. Less than about a third of major television network pro-
grams now are captioned. I cannot consider that to be enough.
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We would recommend what we call a Corporation for Closed Cap-
tioning, CCC. We believe it should be an entity that would not
itself perform captioning but, rather, would support captioning and
advance the state of the art. We have had some informal discus-
sions with the Corporation for Public Broadcasting, CPB, and we
are very interested in the work they have done to date. The Corpo-
ration has a perfect structure for what we are looking for.

It does captioning already. It works with commercial as well as
with public television stations, and it does use private funding as
well as government funding.

We have been told by the leadership of the Corporation for
Public Broadcasting informally that they are very intrigued by our
recommendations on captioning. If this subcommittee would want
to discuss with your counterparts on the committee authorizing the
Corporation for Public Broadcasting about assuming some of these
roles, we believe that would be entirely appropriate. We would rec-
ommend that you do so.

I think Mr. Bartlett mentioned early intervention. The Commis-
sion was not satisfied with the quality of education for children
who are deaf. It is a well known fact that in deafness, the earlier
yqixl li)r(;tervene and teach language, the more successful the child
will be.

We have very high hopes for Part H of Public Law 99-457 , the
early intervention program, but it is not enough, and we believe
that, as good as Public Law 94-142 has been, it limits the ability of
the Federal Government to encourage quality in special education.
That is particularly true because the courts have ruled that “a
propriate” in a free appropriate public education means a minimal-
ly acceptable quality of education. It means a Chevy, not a Cadil-

ac.

We believe that people with disabilities in this country have a
right to expect quality in education. Therefore, we have recom-
mended that the Congress now take a look at the possibility of
going beyond 142 in saying it is time now for quality in special edu-
cation areas.

Mr. Chairman, one example of quality we found was from some
students who came to us from the Lexington School for the Deaf in
your district, and the students represented many minority groups,
and they were doing very well despite the dual handicap of minori-
ty group status and deafness. More of that needs to be done. They
need to be given the tools to succeed in society.

I want to add that Mr. Bartlett’s leadership on SSI, supplemental
security income, is something that we did look at, and the Commis-
sion is concerned about possible problems. When SSI is provided to
children whe are students at residential schools, there does seem to
be some problem in motivation and some problem with the conflict
between the desire to succeed in school and the desire to receive
Whit the Federal Government and the States are offering them for
nothing.

A number of school superintendents and parems and teachers
told us that they believe that their children were being harmed.
We believe solutions are possible, and we would hope that this
issue will be studied in greater detail.

10




7

I am accompanied today by two very distinguished gentlemen
who served with me on the Commission. To my left is Ds. Henry
Klopping who is the vice chairperson of my Commission and served
on the Pre-College Committee. I would like to allow Dr. Klopping
to talk to you now about our pre-college recommendations.

Dr. Klopping?

Mr. KroppING. Thank you for giving me tlie opportunity to sum-
marize some of the critical issues which serve as the basis for our
recommendations at the pre-college level. The issues and concerns
regarding infant through high school education of deaf children re-
ceived more attention from parents, deaf consumers, professionals,
and interested persons than any other issues faced by this Commis-
sion.

The first issue is that of appropriate education. Despite the Edu-
cation of the Handicapped Act, we heard from hundreds of parents
and educators who told us that many children who are deat do not
receive special education and related services appropriate to their
unique needs.

The low incidence of deafness coupled with its unique ramifica-
tions means that the needs of these children are easily and fre-
quently neglected.

The common sense solution for remedying &Jast negligence re-
uires, logically enough, that persons responsible for designing in-
ividualized education programs take into consideration factors

such as the deaf child’s severity of hearing loss; potential to use re-
sidual hearing; academic level and learning style; communicative
needs and preferred mode of communication; linguistic, cultural,
social, and emotional needs; placement preference; inlividual moti-
vation; and family support.

Perhaps the issue that attracted the most attention of the Com-
mission was that of least restrictive environment. This problem
that has arisen related to the EHA is the widespread misinterpre-
tation of least restrictive environment concept. Too often, deaf chil-
dren have been placed in improper educational settings because
educational agencies have prioritized placement with non-handi-
capped students in the least restrictive environment above place-
ment which is most appropriate for the individual child.

These priorities must be reversed, and the Department of Educa-
tion should emphasize appropriateness over least restrictive envi-
ronment by issuing guidelines and standards for exceptions to the
least restrictive environment requirement and a policy interpreta-
tion that that removal from the regular classroom does not require
compelling evidence.

Children who are deaf need accurate educational evaluation and
assessment by professionals who understand their unique needs
and can communicate effectively. Parents with deaf children need
assistance from educational agencies to remain informed about all
educational placement options for their children.

Although Public Law 94-142 was supposed to give parents more
rights, we heard much testimony that would indicate that parents
of deaf children have less rights than before Public Law 94-142 in
making decisions about their child’s education. In educational
placement decisions, parents ar: often treated as limited partners,
not as equal partners, as the law suggests. Many of them are not

11




8

informed of all placement options available to meet their child’s
unique needs.

The Department of Education should issue a policy that requires
school personnel to inform parents of all options in the continuum
of alternative placements during each IEP meeting.

Special schools or classes for deaf students need program stand-
ards by which to assess their ability to meet deaf students’ needs.
The Department of Education can take action, as recomi.ended in
our report, to meet those basic needs.

Moreover, as Dr. Bowe stated, a quality in deaf education bill
should be approved by Congress tc provide incentives to enhance
the quality of services to students who are deaf. Public Law 94-142
provided access to education. Now in the time and the era of excel-
lence in education movement, it is time for Congress to pass a qual-
ity in the deaf education act.

With regard to language acquisition, most <hildren who become
deaf before acquiring spoken language experience serious d:fficul-
ties and delays in acquiring English language skills. The child
without a strong language and rmmunication base faces barriers
that often lead to further educational problems.

For example, the educational system has not been successful in
assisting the majority of students who are deaf to achieve reading
skills commensurate with those of their hearing peers. Thus, lan-
guagi acquisition must be a top priority in federally funded re-
search.

The native language of many persons who are deaf, American
Sign Language, or ASL, also plays a vital role in the education of
many children who are deaf. However, a bureaucratic gap exists
between the protection afforded to members of minority groups
whe nse a language other than English and the protection granted
to students who are deaf who use ASL.

The Department of Education has not recognized ASL as one of
the native larguages for the purposes of the Bilingual Education
Act. Thus, deaf children have nct had access to many of the pro-
grams which could potentially henefit them.

The Department of Education should take positive action to en-
courage practices under the Bilingual Education Act to seek to en-
hance the quality of education to limited English proficiency chil.
dren whose native language is ASL.

We also took a look at the Kendall Demonstration Elementary
School and the Model Secondary School, These were originally es-
tablished at Gallaudet University as model pre-college programs to
prepare deaf students for advanced study and to stimulate program
improvement nationwide. However, many elementary and second-
ary programs nationwide are now successfully preparing academi-
cally oriented deuf students for advanced study.

Educators currently state that they need programs and products
directed toward other special subgroups within the deaf student
population. These subgroups include students who have secondary
handicaps, who are lower achieving academically, who are from
non-English speaking homes, and who are members of minority
groups.

—t
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The Congress should therefore amend the Education of the Deaf
Act to set priorities at KDES and MSSD which are congruent with
current needs.

Finally, strategies to prevent and identify hearing losses can be
dramatically improved. This can be accomplished through the es-
tablishment of a national institute on deafness and other communi-
cation disorders within the National Institutes of Health to provide
an essential research base to investigate the causes, diagnosis, de-
tection, preventicn, control, and treatment of hearing impairments.

Simultaneously, the Department of Educatior, in collaboration
with the Department of Health and Human Services, can issue
guidelines to assist States in implementing improved screening pro-
cedures which would allow up to 75 percent of newborn babies with
severe hearing impairments to be identified at an early age.

With respect to post-secondary education, Bill Gainer’s commit-
tee led an extensive effort by the Commission to examine the prob-
lems and to propose solutions. I will now turn the chair to him.

Mr. Bowe. Thank you.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to introduce the Chairperson of our
Post-secondary Committee. His name is Mr. William CGainer.

However, before I do, he has just handed me a report which I
would like to quote from briefly. It is issued by the Corporation for
Public Broadcasting as their 1986 annual report called, “A Report
to the People: Twenty Years of Your National Commitment to
Public Broadcasting, 1967-1987.”

On page 76, it says, “for hearing impaired television viewers,
public television offers closed captioning. CPB’s policy is that all
appropriate CPB funded programming be captioned. CPB matching
support was responsible for captioning more than 1200 hours of tel-
evision programming in fiscal year 1986, 20 hours of captioned pro-
grams per week. This included 40 new programs plus public televi-
sion staPIes like American Playhouse, Reading Rainbow, and all
children’s educational and new instructional television services.
The Annanberg Corporation for Public Broadcasting project also
captions its televisjon based courses.”

We will be happy to provide the subcommittee with this general
information on our work with the corporation.

I tx:aow give you Mr. Gainer who headed our Post-secondary Com-
mittee.

Mr. GAINER. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Bartlett, our committee looked
at an extensive amount of material and spoke with a large number
of witnesses before our various meetings looking at this question of
post-secondary education. I think the good news is that over the
last 20 years since the Babbidge report was published, there has
been a significant and really remarkable gain in post-secondary
education for deaf students.

At the time of the Babbidge report, there was really only one in-
stitution, Gallaudet of course, which was specialized and served
deaf individuals. Today, as a result of the Congress’ efforts in fund-
ing post-secondary programs and in the Rehabilitation Act, section
504, there are now 150 institutions that serve deaf students, and, as
ofltihcela most recent date, there are 7,000 post-secondary students en-
rolled.
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That is a remarkable change from perhaps 300 students 20 years
ago. :

Hcwever, some of the 504 programs—and, in s: me ways, some of
the post-secondary programs funded by the Cong ess itself—are not
at a point where we think it is time to relax anc rest. The Federal
structure consists of basically six programs: the four post-secondary
regional programs which are located around the country, Gallau-
det, and NTID.

Although Gallaudet and NTID receive what we would consider
adequate funding to provide the full range of services needed for
t ir students and those are excellent programs, the posi-secondary

gional programs are stretched pretty thin. They get about $2 mii-

:on out of the $73 million in Federal funding. They often have dif-
ficulty providing all of the services that they believe are necessary,
and tc do so, they very often have to turn down students that
would .ike to attend those regional programs.

What ‘hat means is that students do not have the access to edu-
cation within a reasonable distance of their homes. Many of the
witnesses we talked to assured us that students very ofter. want to
stay within a reasonable number of miles from their homes, as we
know hearing students do.

The other problein we found is that you have very different pro-
grams arousna the country. A student who wants to pursue voca-
tional education has an excellent program in the Minneapolis/St.
Paul area, but if they want a four-yea: baccalaureate program,
they have to travel to the East Coast or the West Coast, and you
find other problems with the kind of programs that are available to
people around the country.

So, one of our major recommendations is that those post-second-
ary programs that are funded by the Federal Government be ex-
panded to cover a full range of vocational, two-year, and four-year
baccalaureate programs in each region of the country and that ad-
ditional funding be provided to make that possible and to make it
possible for those centers to serve a larger number of students.

I might note that they have a much lower per capita cost than
the national NTID and Gallaudet programs because they receive a
fair amount of State funding because of their parent institutions.

Even more important—and both of you alluded to it—is the post-
high school population which is not capable of the kind of post-sec-
ondary programs that are funded at the Federal level. We estimate
that there are 100,000 adults who have not made sufficient educa-
tional progress to function in the labor markets for whom their
level of capability or their level of educational preparation is inad-
equate to go to the federally funded programs so that when the
public schools fail those kids and those adults, they are shut out of
the educational system.

It is not that there isn’t some money out there to help them. You
have JTPA, you have a whole range of rehabilitation and other
services, student financial aid, that are available to these people
Jjust like any other student. However, the institutions or the deliv-
ery s%rstems are not available there to take advantage of that fund-
ing. It would be a rare JTPA program that had the capacity to
serve a very low-functioning adult who was reading at the third
grade level or the second grade level or perhaps at no grade level.
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That is the population that is now, as far as we can tell, com-
pletely unserved by Federal policy and certainly not well served by
State and local policy.

To remedy that, we recommend a solution of ten regional reha-
bilitation centers that would be specifically geared to serve that
population that needs substantial remediation in terms of commu-
nication skills and vocational skills, counseling, and other services
to make them fully functional in society. If you could make any
substantial percentage of that group taxpaying citizens, you would
be way ahead of the game.

Estimates from past intervention programs are that 60 percent of
that population could perhaps become taxpaying individuals. Most
of those people, as Frank mentioned, are receiving SSI now and are
not probably living the kind of lives that we would like to see our
citizens live, even though many of them would be capable of work-
ing with appropriatc education.

Finally, we made some recommendations that were specifically
asked for in our charter where we were asked to look at these
issues in terms of Gallaudet and NTID. The first is foreign students
at these institutions.

Gallaudet presently has a fair number of foreign students. NTID
has been precluded from admitting those students.

The Commission in perhaps a controversial stand has said that
we think the subsidies should be essentially eliminated for foreign
students because of the cost and because there are other needs for
deaf people in this country that are not adequately served at this
time. If you have to make a trade-off between foreign students re-
ceiving substantial subsidies and doing something about this adult
population that is now not functioning in the marketplace, I think,
from our point of view, it would be an easy choice.

So, we recommended that NTID be allowed to admit foreign stu-
dents but that both institutions have to collect fees from those stu-
dents that would essentially eliminate the Federal subsidy.

We made a similar recommendation regarding hearing students
at Gallaudet. We see no particular purpose served by hearing stu-
dents at Gallaudet. If Gallaudet had, for example, the 8 percent
students that its policy would call for, you would be spending more
than $1 million a year for hearing students. We don’t believe that
hearing students would pay the $20,000 a year that might take to
defray the subsidy they receive now, and we believe that tirere are
ample opportunities through exchange programs and other policies
of Gallaudet to provide integration with hearing students for their
student body.

We also believe that there are plenty of opportunities to pursue
special education programs for the deaf at the graduate level at
Gallaudet, your interpretive programs, and most of the careers in
deaf education require graduate education anyway.

In terms of the RPEPD’s, the regional programs, I have put to-
gether some numbers that will give you some idea of what it might
cost to strengthen those programs. They now get about $3500 per
capita. We think to provide adequate support services and different
kinds of programs, it might run more like $5000. If you were to in-
crease the number of students in those programs from 600 to 1000,
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you would probably be talking an increase in cost of $3.5 to $3 mil-
lion.

That concludes my remarks, aid we are prepared to answer any
questions you may have at this time.

Mr. Bowe. Mr. Chairman, we will take any questions you or Mr.
Bartlett may wish to have.

[The prepared statement of the Commission on Education of the
Leaf follows:]
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INTRODUCTION

Good morning. I am pleased to be here, representing the
Connission on Education of the Deaf, which the congress created
in august 1986 {PL 99-371) and charged with making a report on
education for people who are deaf —- at all levels, for all ages,
inall forms and media. Our report, Toward Equaljty: Education
of the Deaf, is the basis of today’s hearing, and includes
specific recommendations for you in congress, and for the
wecutive Branch. If implemented, these recommendations can
produce a quantun leap in educational quality and opportunity for

deaf Americans.

Joinirg ne this morning are william Gainer, Chairperson of our
Postsecondary Prograns Committee, and Henry Klopping, member of

our Precollege Programs Committee.

I ampleased to tell you that we completed our work on time and

o1 budget. Our twelve members -~ four appointed by the Senate,
four by the House of Representatives, three by the President, and
one by the Comptreller General —— worked hard to achieve this
result. Our staff did a superb job in supporting us, and I thank

them.

The events at Gallaudet University early this month drew

attention to deatness here on Capitol Hill, across the nation,
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and all over the world. The students, faculty, staff, alunni,
and friends of the University accomplished much that is

important, both on campus and elsewhere.

Our report includes recommendations for Gallaudet. But it goes
far beyond Gallaudet. We find that in preschool education, in
media and technology, and in research, we as a nation are not

doing the job.

We made an extraordinary effort to involve deaf consumers,
parents, educational administrators, educators, rehabilitation
program administrators, interest groups, and others in all of our
work. In February last year, we held a public meeting in
Bethesda, Maryland at which we heard from representatives of the
Department of Education, Gallaudet University and its model
schools, the National Technical Institute for the Deaf in
Rochester, organizations interested in special education .
generally, as well as Deaf Pride and other organizations and
individuals interested especially in minority groups and parents,
professionals, and consumers. Four other public meetings
followed, in which we heard from all of the federally funded
postsecondary programs, from many educators and special school
administrators, organizations representing parents and consumers,

and others.
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We published a list of questions that emerged from these meetings
in the Federal Registex and circulated thousands of copies. The
response was tremendous. As our work continued, we published our
preliminary findings and draft recommendations, again circulating
copies nationwide. When one or more of our draft recommendations
nmight affect a program -- Gallaudet, for example -- we also sent

a letter of inquiry calling their attention to the draft

recomnmendations and specifically yeQuesting input.

We received many thousands of pages of comments.from individuals
and programns from coast to coast. From Gallaudet alone, we’
received well over 1,000 pages of documents. The Education
Department provided letters responding, point by point, to our
draf’t recommendations. In addition, we heard testimony from Mrs.
Will, the Assistant Secretary, and from the Deputy Assistant

Secretary, for OSERS in the Department.

We also researched the literature in special education, adult
education, and deafness, ultimately citing some 100 primary
sources of data.. We perfornmed demographic and technical analyses

to supplement those sources.

We carefully considered these comments to shape the report you
now have. Because of this very open process, we are not only
able to present to you cur recommendations, but we are also in a

position to predict how they will be received when you act on
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them. It is difficult for me to imagine how we could have

operated a more open and fair process.
Let me turn now to our principal findings.

We found, generally, that the Congress has done auch to create
needed programs, and to fund them each year. The Congress has
not, howevur, provided sufficient guidance, nor have you or the
D2partnent of Education exercised enough oversight to Keep those
prot;rams on track. Largely because of that, we found that the
state-of~the-art in education of people who are deaf is
unsatisfactory. The roots of the problem are in the preschool,

elementary and secondary years.

The Precollege Programs Committee chaired by Gertrude Galloway

addressed and made recommendations in these areas.
PRE~COLLEGE EDUCATION

In formulating our recommendations toward equality for preschool,
elementary, and secondary students who are deaf, we have studied,
discussed, and debated at length what we might propose to effect
the greatest possible good in a maximally feasible way. The
result is a set of recommzndations which require neither
legislative reversals nor substantial funding increases. Rather,

the recommendations we seek to implement balance support and
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expansion of the fundamental concept of appropriate education
with clarification of the "least restrjstive environment." %They
emphasize facilitating English language acquisition while
respecting the position of american Sign Language. They maintain
& role for Gallaudet Universit¢y’s model programs while
establishing improved prior:i.y-setting and reporting procedures.
In addition, they advance significant prevention and early

identification efforts.
Appropriate Education

Since the 1965 Babbid Report, themost important federal
legislation affectir  ne education ol children who are deaf has
been the Education for the Handicapr2d dct, or EHA, which sought
to assure all h ndicapped children a frae, appropriate public
education. Despite the EHA, we heara from hundreds of parents
and educators who told us that many children who are deaf do pot
receive special educational and related sexvices appropriate to
their unique needs. The low incidence of deafness, coupled with
itsunique ramifications, means that tho needs of these children
are easily and frequently neglected. The common-sense solution
for remedying past negligence requires, logically enough, that
persons responsible for designing indivilualized education
programs take into consideration factors such as the deaf child’s
severity of hearing loss, potential to use Zesidual hearing,

acadenmic level and learning style, communicative needs and
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preferred mode of communication, linguistic, cultural, social,

and emotional needs, placement preference, individual motivation,

and fanily support.

Least Restrictive Environment

Another problen that has arisen related to EHA is widespread
nisinterpretation of the "least restrictive environment" concept.
Too often deaf children have been placed in improper educational
settings because educational agencies have prioritized placement
with nonhandicapped students in the "least restrictive
environment" above placement which is mest appropriate for the
individuct child. These priorities must be reversed and the
Department of Education should emphasize appropriateness over
least restrictive environment by issuing guidelines and standards
for exceptions to the least restrictive environment requirements
and a policy interpretation that states that removal from the

regular classroon does not require conpelling evidence.

Center 8chools

It may very well be that for many children born deaf, intensive,
special instruction in language particularly, taking full
advantage of Part H of PL 99~457, and using to the maximum extent
appropriate the expert resoui’ces of center schools, is the

approach of choice in the early childhood years. After such
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i1mnersion, many will be ready for successful acadenic schooling,
some in direct competition with students whose hearing is not
impaired. This is one reason, anong many, why spec 1l schools,
and the federal government should nurture them as part of a
spectrun of services nceded to implement the EHA and its

regulations.

Evaluation and standards

Additionally, children who are deaf need accurate educational
evaluation and assessment by professional= who understand their
unique needs and can cormunicate effectively. Parents with deaf
children need assistance from educational agencies to remain
informed about all educational placenents options for their
children. Special schools or classes for deaf students need
program standards by which to assess their ability to meet deaf
student’s needs. The Department of Education can take action, as
recommended in our report, to meet these basic needs. Moreover, a
"Quality in peaf Education" bill should be approved by Congress
to provide incentives to enhance the quality of services to

students who are deaf.

Language Acquisition

With regard to language acquisition, most children who become

deaf before acquiring spoken language experience serious

Do
M

O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




difficulties and delays in acquiring English language skills. A
child without a strong language and comnunication base faces
barriers that often lead to further educational problems. For
example, the educational system has not been successful in
assisting the majority of students who are deaf to acaieve
reading skills commensurate with those of their hearing peers.
Thus, language acquisition must be a top priority in federally
funded research. The Congress and the Department of Education
should ensure that the paramount concexn of facilitating English
language acquisition in students who are deaf (including vocal,
visual, and written language) guides the implementation of
exemplary practices, the establishment of program nodels, the
design of curricula, materials, and assessnent instruxents, and

the provision of professional and parent training.
Anerican 8ign Language

The native language of many persons who are deaf, American Sign
Language, or ASL, also plays a vital role in the education of

many children who are deaf. However, a bureaucratic gap exists
between the protection afforded to nembers of minority groups who
use a language other than English and the protection grantead to
students who are deaf and use ASL. The Department of Education
hag not recegnized ASL as one of the native languages for the
purposes of the Bilingual Education Act and thus deaf children

have not had access to many of the prograns which could
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potentially benefit them. The Department of Education :hould
take positive action to encourage practices under the Bilingual
Education Act that seek to enhance the quality of aducation to
1imited-English-proficiency children whose native language is
ASL.

Xendall Demonstration Elementary School and the Model Secondary

Schoocl for the Duaf

The Kendall Dexonstration Elenentary School (KDES) and the Model
Secondary School for tne Deaf (MSSD) were originally established
at Gallaudet University as model pre-college programs to prepare
deaf students for advanced study and to stimulate progranm
improvement nationwide. However, many elenentary and secondary
prograns nationwide are now successfully preparing academically
oriented deaf students for advanced study. Educators currently
state that they need programe and products directed toward other
special subgroups within the deaf student population and their
families. These subgroups include students who have secondary
handicaps, who are lower achieving acadenically, who are fronm
non~English speaking homes, and who are members of ninority
groups. The Congress should amend the Education of the Deaf Act
to set priorities at KDES and MSSD which are congruent with

current needs.
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The pre-college programs should submit an annrual report to the
President and to Congress listing the critical needs of the
population they serve, describes their programs and activities to
meet those needs, and evaluates their effectiveress. Before
reauthorization, or at least every 5 years, the Depar ent of
Education liaison office should coordinate the formation of an
independent evaluation team to Provide an objective assessment of
the progress of the pre-college programs in meeting the
identified critical needs and to delineate the critical needs to

guide the programs during the next funding cycle.

Prevention and Early Identification

Finally, strategies to Prevent and identify hearing losses can be
drax'natically improved. This can be accomplished through the
establishment of a National Institute on Deafness and Other
Communication Disorders, within the National Institutes of
Health, to provide an essential research base to investigate the
causes, diagnosis, detection, prevention, control, and treatment
of hearing impairments. Simultaneously, the Department of
Education, incollaboration with the Department of Health and
HumanServices,canissueguidelinestoassiststatesin
implementing improved screening procedures which would allow up
to 75 percent of newborn babies with severe hearing impairments

to be identified at an early age.
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POSTS8ECONDARY AND ADULT EDUCATION

In the two decades since the 1965 Babbidge Committee Report was
released, there has been great growth in the number of
postsecondary educational programs for students who are deaf. In
1960, for example, Gallaudet University enrolled approximately
300 students with another 100 students attending other higher
education programs scattered throughout the nation. Today,

nearly 150 programs educate over 7,000 deaf students.

We can be proud of this growth yhich was sparked by a remarkable
piece of legislation--~Section 504 and other parts of the
Rehabilitation Act of 1973. But although this has provided young
deaf people with much wider choices, it turns out that the
majority of the new prograns fail to offer the range of support
services necessary.

Congress funds 6 postsecondary prograns--Gallaudet Univers‘ity,
the National Technical Institute for the Deaf, and regional
programs in California, Minnesota, Tennessee and Washington.
Many of the st-idents are clients of state-federal vocational
rehabilitation programs. Gallaudet University and the National
Technical Institute for the Deaf receive 97 percent of the
federal funds set aside to educate postsecondary deaf students,

and educate about half of the nation’s deaf college students.
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The remaining funds go to the regional programs to provide
postsecondary services to roughly 600 students with a half
nillion dollars for each program. The other 140 programs, housed
in non-specialized higher education institutions, receive no
direct federal subsidies for educating the other half of the

population of deaf college students.

Many students, parents, and educators told us that most deaf
students prefer to stay close to home to receive a college
education. Yet the regional programs cannot always satisfy this
preference because their host institutions do not offer a full
range of curriculum choices and the smaller unsubsidized programs
generally provide inadequate support services because they often
do not have a "critical mass'" of students to justify such an

expenditure.

Expansion of Regional Programs

We propose that increased funding go to the regional programs to
enable them to provide a full range of curriculum offerings from
2-year technical, to 4-year baccalaureate and continuing
education programs within the metropolitan areas where they are
centered. This would help correct the inadequate funding for the
regional programs, allowing them to offer programs with both
comprehensive support services and more complete academic

choices.
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We also recommend (1) that a fifth regional program be
established in the southwest region of the United States to fill
what we felt was a geographical gap in the current regional
programs; and, (2) that a 5-year funding cycle replace the
current 3-year cycle to permit greater program continuity and
rore stability for administrators, faculty, staff, and studeats.
The host institutions of the regional programs should also drop
out-of-state-tuitior requirements, which discourage equal access

to these federally assisted prograns.

Even with shortcomings in the postsecondary programs, however,
the federal government does much more for high-achieving deaf
students than it does for those whom the nation’s schools have

failed.
cormprehensive gservice Centers

The postsecondary committee found there was a severe lack of
vocational training opportunities for an estimated 100,000 deaf
Americans across this country who are unemployed or seriously
underemployed because the educational system has failed then.
Often their only recourse is vocational training. However,
although there are some small specialized programs, there are

virtually no programs for this population.
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Declining enrollments and the absence of other alternatives for
vocational training tempt some colleges to admit these
individuals, as seen by the hic  -op out rate for deaf
postsecondary students--71 perce t for baccalaureate candidates
in 1985. Given proper training, it is estimated that more than
60 percent of individuals who are now unsuccessful in the labor

market could obtain gainful employment.

Spending $73 nillion to educate fewer than 4,300 deaf college
students while providing no adequate facilities for 100,000 deaf
Americans who may not be college material but could very likely
succeed in the workplace, is very shortsighted. We recommend
establishment of one comprehensive service center in each of the
ten federal regions. Each center would provide services ranging
from initial vocational evaluations, to appropriate vocational
training, to carefully-considered job placement and follow-up.
Although these individuals qualify for job training programs,
vocational rehabilitation, student aid and other programs, there
are generally no facilities capable of serving them because of
their limited educational progress and generally severe
communication problems. We believe that careful federal
investment in the vocational training of this population would
pay dividends as these individuals find jobs and achieve a

greater independence.
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Finally, we have several recommendations to enhance the quality
of the federally-funded postsecondary programs while making

possible some cost savings.
oversight of Pederal Programs

First, we recommend that an office in the Education Departrent be
staffed by experts on deafness who can manage grants and monitor
programs at Gallaudet, NTID, the four RPEPDs, and MSSD and KDES;
who can supervise interpreter, educator and rehabilitation

, counselor training programs; to coordinate independent
evaluations of all these programs on a periodic and systematic
basis. We do not stipulate any part‘.‘icular organizational
structure. It is rather the effectiveness of the function that

concerns vs.
Adnission Policies

The commission was explicitly asked to advise Congress on
adnmission policies of Gallaudet University and NTID. Gallaudet
has in recent years admitted some baccalaureate students who are
not deaf. We recommend that Congress discontinue this practice:
federal funds should not be used to subsidize the college

education of students who are not deaf.
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Ten percent of Gallaudet’s student body consists of foreign deaf
students; NTID is not now permitted to admit foreign deaf
students, but would like to do so. The federal government spends
about $2 million annually to subsidize the education of foreign
deaf students at Gallaudet, equal to the total sypport given to
the regional programs. We recommend that admission of foreign
students to Gallaudet and NTID be limited to no more than 10
percent of the students body at either institution, but that

foreign students or their governments pay the bulk of the costs.

The commission believes that, to some extent, the admission
policies of these institutions are being driven by declining
admissions with the effect that monies are being spent for other

than American deaf students.

Deaf People in Policy-Making Positions

We offer two recommendations related to the extraordinary events
witnessed early this month at Gallaudet. We believe the
federally-supported programs should be guided to a significant
extent by the people these prograns educate. We recommend that a
majority of the governing and advisory boards of Gallaudet, NTID,
and the regional programs be comprised of individuals with
hearing impairments. We also encourage these programs to
increase their efforts to recruit, hire, and promote qualified

deaf applicants and employees.
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Congress and the President selected the members of this
Commission. Two-thirds of our members are deaf or hard-of~
hearing. our two top staff positions are held by people who are
deaf. There can be no doubt today that people who are deaf have

the talent and education to perform any task.

RESEARCH

Research is important in all areas of education for people who
aredeaf. We want the best research to receive federal support--
wherever that work is being done. At present, the bulk of
research funds in deafness is provided, without competitio., to
Gallaudet and NTID. We cecommend that a substantial amount of

that money be available competitively.

PROFESSIONAL STANDARDS AND TRAINING

Nationwide professional standards as well as better training
programs are needed. We recommend that standards and training
prograns be developed for specialized educators of deaf children,
as well as for regular teachers in mainstream settings, with the

inclusion of deaf adults as instructors in the training prograns.

Few policies and certification requirements are set for

interpreters in educational settings. Ve recommend the
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Department of Education assist states in establishing standards
for educational interpreters, as well as designing training

programs.

TECHNOLOGY

One of our major findings is that technology has a critical role
to play in education for deaf people at all levels and at all

ages. Captioning of television is a crucial tool for preventing
and ameliorating illiteracy. Computer speech recognition will
som:zday make true integration into society, without the need for
human interpreter assistance, not only possible but an everyday
occurrence. Biofeedback via visual representations of speech can
even today help many deaf people to learn how to speak more

clearly.

Equipment Accassibility

We urge that schools and colleges receiving federal funds be
required to follow the same electronic equipment accessibility
provisions as federal agencies are now required to do under
section 508 of the Rehabilitation Act Apendments ¢ £ 1986. We
urge the Congress to act quickly and decisively to provide these
tools to people who are deaf-~these technologies literally are

our ears, our voices, our 1ink to the world of tomorrow.
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Captioning

We have several recommendations relating to TV captioning, to
Spur greater and more widespread use of captioning. First, we
urge that the Congress mandate the Federal Communicaticns
comnission (l-'.cc) to issue regulations requiring broadcasters and
cable-TV programmers to caption their programming, as the FcC’s
voluntary approach is not working. Despite recent advances in
captioning technology over the past decade, TV programming has
not been captioned to the fullest extent. Less than one-third of
the three major networks’ total Tv programming is currently

captioned.

Second, we £ind that the current Federal funding mechanism which
awards funds directly to captioners, stifles conpetiti.n and
keeps captioning rates artificially high. To ensure self-
sustaining captioning sexrvices, we recomnend establishment of a
Corporation of Closed Captioning to coordinate the distribution
of federal funds for captioning projects. The Corporation would

not itself perform captioning services.

Third, despite recent decreases in the cost of decoders, the cost
prevents many people fron purchasing them. We recommend that the
Congress require the FCC to issue regulations as it deems

appropriate to make new TV sets capable of decoding closed
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captions, and that until such TV sets become widely available,
current Federal funds for decoder development and manufacturing
should be made available to increase the distribution of existing

decoders.

CONCLUSION
Mr. Chairman, the commission on Education of the Ceaf performed
its work during a time when Marlee Matlin won the Acadeny Award
as best actress, when Ray charles testified to this congress that
‘ hearing impairment must be given a higher priority, when a deat
‘ woman was nz ed by the President’s Committee on Employment of the
‘ Handicapped as the Handicapped Armerican of the Year and when
| Gallaudet selected its first deaf president. Rarely has deafness
been as visible in America as it is today. In the glare of that
light we see our triumphs---and our shortcomings. It is our
responsibility, and our privilege, to present to you a report

summarizing both--and providing you with what we believe is a

vital blueprint for action in the years to come.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We will be pleased to answer any

questions you may have.
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Mr. Owens. Thank you very much for your excellent testimony,
and I congratulate you on the report that you produced in recerd
time in comparison with c.ner similar commissions and, I think,
with a budget that was quite reasonable.

I suppose, Mr. Bowe, if we had to single out one recommendation
alone and could only act on one of your recsmmendations, you
would want us to act on the captioning proposal. The most good
would be done for the most people by addressing ourselves to cap-
tioning.

Did I hear you correctly? And it sounds like a proposition that is
doable and reasonable, and the subcommictee should devote some
time and energy with work with the Corporation for Public Broad-
casting. Do I understand you correctly?

Mr. Bowk. I have no trouble understanding you, Mr. Chairman,
but I have difficulty answering you.

We did discuss our priorities, and we identified what we believed
were the most imporcant recommendations in preschool and ele-
mentary and secondary education. Separately, we identified our
priorities in post-secondary education.

We did not narrow it down to one and only one. I think my dis-
tinguished colleagues here probably would each have their own
single recommendation, so I would have to speak not for the whole
commission in response to your question but for myself, and, then,
if you will, ask them to respond.

I would think my number one recommendation would be some-
thing to do with language acquisition. As a person who became
deaf very early in life, my ability to use the English language has
made my life meaningful. It is the one thing that has helped me to
whatever success I have had—the ability to read and write the
English language.

To get the captioning, yes, is absolutely essential. Early interven-
tion in whatever very intensive language learning opportunity may
be possible I think would be absolutely critical. We make a number
of recommendations to that effect.

p W;Juld my colleagues want to take a shot at one recommenda-
ion?

Mr. KroppING. The commission or the Pre-college Committee, in
looking at the different recommendations, really feels that the em-
phasis needs to be placed on appropriate quality education for deaf
children and that the policy of least restrictive environment is one
that needs careful attention by the Congress and by the govern-
ment, because those are intervening and prohibiting many deaf
children from acquiring an appropriate education program.

Mr. Owens. What about technology and its ability to help accom-
plish this? Let me ask several questions in one.

What about the impact of technology? Should more resources be
devo'f;ed to that? Has Gallaudet provided suitable leadership in that
area?

I think at one point there was a recommendation that we sort of
vulcanize the research and development effort. Should we take an-
other look at that? Is this the time to vulcanize that kind of effort
since we have limited resources? Do we need to centralize it more
and try to get a greater impact from it?
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Do we need to collaborate with foreign governments and foreign
nations in this area of technology and research and development.
At the same time we are discussing foreign students and the practi-
cality of continuing to admit themn, it occurred to me that here is
an opportunity. We live in a glcbal village. Everybody understands
this with respect to the economy. Why not extend that to many
other areas, includin: education? In an area l.ke education of the
deaf, it would help .. ‘tly to know what other governments are
doing, what kind of rescarch is being conducted throughout the
world, what collaborative efforts are possible, et cetera.

It seems to me an institution like Gallaudet, a centralized effort,
would play a major role in that.

Now, I have asked all these questions in one. You can sort them
out as you see fit.

One question related to that is the lower—I didn’t quite under-
stand the statement about the lower per capita cost. You said the
regional programs have a lower per capita cost, and then you said
the reason for that is that they have a lower per capita Federal
cost. Which is it? Is it that they have a lower per capita overall
cost, or is it that the Federal Government's cost is lower?

Mr. GaIlNgR. The Federal Government’s cost at the regional pro-
grams is much lower because they are generally housed in institu-
tions that receive State support, and that State support——

Mr. OwENs. But the cost of educating the student is about the
same, the overall cost, Federal plus other sources?

Mr. GAINER. The overall cost at Gallaudet and NTID is some-
what higher than it is at the regional programs once you take out
research and other functions that the regional programs don’t
have. I don't have the numbers right in front of me, but it is some-
thing like $20,000 or in that ball park for Gallaudet and NTID
versus maybe $16,000 for the regional programs.

However, the Federal share for those regional programs is much
lower. On average, it is $3500, because the students and the States
are picking up a fair amount of that cost.

For example, in California, CSUN is a very large State system
which has a specialized program for the deaf at Northridge. So, you
are getting the States picking up a fair amount of the cost in those
regional programs.

Mr. Owens. It is my problem for lumping all those things togeth-
er. If you want further clarification on my questions, you can ask
me, but see if you can respond to the bigger question—concentra-
tion, decentralization.

Mr. Bowe, First of all, I would object to the term “vulcaniza-
tion.” I think what we are looking at in terms of technology, the
bottom line is very simple. We have today technology that elimi-
nates deafness.

To get the point across to you, I have a machine now that hears
better than I will ever hear in the rest of my life and the life
beyond. We have machines that talk, and they talk better than I

k. They talk in a male voice, a female voice, a child’s voice, an
Hispanic accent voice better than I am ever going to talk.

Our point with technology is that it hears, it speaks, in fact, it
reads, t00. We have machines that do these things.
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I am not aware of more than one or two desf people uf any age
in the United States who use this technology day to day, and they
do that because the company they work for makes those kinds of
machines. I do not have it myself. Children do not have it.

Our concem about technology is that the potential is so awe-
some. It must be tapped and used. We must find some way with
public funding, private funding, some kind of stimulatio. program
like the JTPA, tax credits, something to get that technology day to
da{ all day in the hands of these children.

t is like the glasses that you wear. You do not wear your glasses
two hours a week. It is the same fundamental thing.

I think creatively we can find ways to do it, and I think that the
investment will be a fantastic investment, because it would mean
real education, graduating with real abilities, and the ability to
earn far more income over the course of a career than is possible
now. The immediate question is funding it.

It can be done. We must be creative. This country has come u
with many creative financing schemes for things it cared about.
think it should care about this one.

Do my colleagues have anything to add to that?

Mr. GAINER. You specifically asked about research, and it is a
somewhat more narrow topic than the broad topic of technology,
depending on how you look at it. We recommended that the
present funding for research that goes through Gallaudet Universi-
ty be kept there, in essence, but put into a special center for deaf-
ness related research and that a much larger share of that money
be ,&m"ided to other researchers.

he reason for that is that we believe there should be competi-
tion for this money. We think that Gallaudet has shown its ability
to compete for research monies so that it will still be able to pro-
vide competition for funds other than that they have now. They
can still go to the Department of Education for grants. They can go
to other Federal institutions which provide research funding.

However, the money that is set aside for research »ow for Gal-
laudet ought to be competitive to allow other centers around the
country that do very important research in deafness to provide ad-
ditional research.

Mr. OWENS. Thank you.

Mr. Bartlett?

Mr. BarTLETT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Ladies arid gentlemen of the Commission, you have laid before us
a very full plate. The Commission’s recommendations are quite
well thought out. It may be one of the most important set of recom-
mendations in this area that Congress has ever been presented
with. So, my commendations go to you.

You have also laid before us a plate that is so full that, as the
chairman attempted to do a little while ago, both you and I and
Chairman Owens, at some point, are going to have to pick and
ciiouse in terms of privritizing as to what we attempt t accomplish
first or what we at least start on. So, I look forward to an on-going
dialogue with you as far as where to start and where to press and
some type of a tim - table.

Let me begin with some of your recommendations and just see if
I can get them fleshed out in'my own mind. I detect—but you can
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tell me if this is not true—that there was some controversy within
the commission on your recommendation on least restrictive envi-
ronment versus appropriate education. First of all, tell me if that
was a section-that was unanimous or if, in fact, that was controver-
sial within the Commission and within the deaf community.

Mr. KrLopPING. The issue of least restrictive environment, as far
as the Commission went, was a unanimous decision. Everybody
supported the position of the Commission relative to the recom-
mendations that were made.

Of. course, this followed extensive communication. The Commis-
sion heard more on this issue than any other issue to come before
us. It is the issue that attracts and requires attention not only of
professional educators of the deaf but of the Congress and the De-
partment of Education. So, it was unanimous in terms of the rec-
ommendations we have on least restrictive environment and on ap-
propriate education.

The controversy is within the field of special education in gener-
al as to what is the least restrictive environment, and the Commis-
sion is supporting the fact that the least restrictive environment
for a deaf child is that environment which meets the needs which
are identified. Whatever is appropriate to meet the needs of that
child is the least restrictive environment, but that is not the policy
that we see emanating from OSERS, and that is not the word that
is going out across this country.

As a result, many deaf children are being harmed by being in
inappropriate educational environments.

Mr. BarTLETT. So, the recommendation basically focuses on, in
the Commission’s words, “appropriate educatlon in a continuum”—
I believe that was the words that were used—*“a continuum of al-
ternative placements.”

Mr. KrorriNG. We strongly believe that deaf children need all
options available to them, that there are deaf children who func-
tion very well in the mainstream, but there are many deaf children
who do not, and that the least restrictive environment for ar indi-
vidual ch11d is based on the needs of that child. It could be the
mainstream classroom, it could be a class for the deaf, it could be a
special school for the deaf, but the needs of the child should drive
the placement an¢ ‘that nlacement, then, is the least restrictive en-
vironment.

Mr. BarTLETT. And it is your suggestion, then, that that continu-
um of services can change through the education of the child? That
is to say, it could be a special classroom for the deaf in one school
year or a separate school in one school year an” *hen a main-
stream classroom in another year?

Mr. KrorpinNG. Absolutely, and that is why the Commission says
and why we recommend that Congress and the Department of Edu-
cation should require that all educational o?tlons be reviewed an-
nually for parents Right now, the law doesn’t require that and the

lations don’t require that. They are required only upon the
ch11d s admission into special education.

You are correct, Congressman. From one year to the next, the
deaf child might reed a different environment. This year, it could
be that the mainstream classroom is the least restrictive environ-
ment for that child, but there could be needs that develop that re-
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quire a different placement which then would hecome the least re-
strictive environment for that child.

Mr. BArTLETT. The Department’s regulations today provide that
the LEA make a continuum of alternative placements available,
the continuum to include regular classes, special classes, and spe-
cial schools. The commission’s point is that, even though—and I am
paraphrasing—the Department’s regulations say that, they are not
being enforced that way or there is not sufficient emphasis on the
continuum.

Is that what you are telling us? Because the regulations say it.

Mr. KLopPING. Yes, they lo. The problem is with the continuum
where you go from—they have a cascade where they sar the least
restrictive environment is a regular classroom and then you go
down the list and it becomes more restrictive. We are saying that
is wrong. It is illogical to approach the situation that way.

What you need to do is take a look at the needs of the deaf child
and then any one of these within that continuum could be the least
restrictive environment, but that is not the way the Department of
Education is interpreting it. They are saying the least restrictive
environment is the regular classroom and that everything else is
niore restrictive.

We are saying you shouldn’t look at it that way. Whai are the
needs of the child? Whatever the needs of the child are then deter-
mine from that range what is the appropriate education and, there-
fore, the least restrictive environment for that child.

Mr. BarTLETT. In your opinion, does that require a change of the
legislative authority or merely a change of regulations?

Mr. KroppiNG. I think it just requires a change of regulations
and clarifications from the Department of Education. The water is
very muddy across this country, and the Department of Education
is to blame for that muddy water.

Mr. BARTLETT. Is there a role for Congress in that? You are sug-
gesting that there is no additional legislative authority within
Public Law 94-142 to make that change?.

Changes in Public Law 94-142 regulations by the Department of
Education have not been made without controversy and, in fact,
have not been made at all because of the enormous emotion at-
tached to any change so much as a semicolon, so I guess I am quiz-
zing you as to how that should be accomplished. Would you propose
the Secretary simply change the regulations and publish them?

Mr. KroeriNG. Well, we would hope that the interpretation of
the regulations would be such that they would be more clear for
the country to understand. If it becomes necessary for Congress to
intervene with legislation, then that might be something down the
road, but right now, we feel that if we could get the Department of
Education to clarify, to clear up, and to interpret what Congress
has developed in Public Law 94-142, it would be very helpful in
seeing that deaf children in this country receive an appropriate
education.

Mr. Owens. Would the gentleman yield for a moment?

Mr. BARTLETT. I would be happy to yield.

Mr. Owens. Did you say that, in reply to the question, there was
an agreement among the members of the Commission? There was
agreement among the members of the: Commission?
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Mr. Kroppring. Oh, yes. The Commission is unanimous in its rec-
ommendations relative to LRE.

Mr. Owens. Good. I just wanted to make sure that is on the
record.

Mr. KroprPING. Yes.

Mr. Bowe. Mr. Chairman, may I add briefly that the world does
not begin and end at the Potomac River. Many of the problems
that we found are problems of interpretation by the schools and
parents around the country. There is tremendous misunderstand-
ing of what the law actually requires. We found that tremendous
misunderstanding to be a very significant part of the problem.

Fundamentally, we pointed back to the law and tried to clari
what it meant. We do not believe it needs substantial revision wit
the one exception that I pointed out, the authority to encourage ex-
cellence in quality I believe will probably require new legislation.

Mr. BartLETT. Mr. Chairman, I have a number of additional
questions, so as we get towards the time, if you will indicate it.

My next question is on an area that was mentioned in passing
several times but may go to the core, at least of one of the results
of education of adults, and that is in the area of employment. In
your opinion, either based on the commission’s findings scattered
throughout or other knowledge of each of the three panelists, what
are the greatest barriers today to employment for persons with
hearing impairments?

Mr. Bowke. I would say number one, very simply, the fact that
our rights are not coextensive with those of women and minority
groups. As a deaf person, if I were to apply to get a job-in the pri-
vate sector, my rights would be protected by a few companies that
have contracts with the Federal Government.

Until recently, our rights in the public sector were limited by the
interpretation under Grove City to just a few programs.

Mr. BARTLETT. So, number one is discrimination.

Mr. Bowe. Yes, sir.

Mr. BartLETT- Okay, number two?

Mr. Bowe. Mumber two is the technology I was talking about. If
we can find some way to put—for example, take me. I may have
certain skills and talents. I acknowledge that they are well hidden,
but there are a few of them. If you give me technology that helps
me t surmount my limitation, those talents can bloom and blos-
som.

With the technology that is there, it is so tantalizing I can
almost taste it, but this country has not found a way to get it in
my hands to do my work. I would say that is number two.

Maybe number three, very simply, is one of the problems that
was brought to the nation’s attention during the Gallaudet demon-
stration. We as people who are deaf are so misunderstood and un-
known. People do not understand our needs or care, and their atti-
tude towards us is not as encouraging as it might be.

I think my colleagues would probably have some more observa-
tions on that, but I would think discrimination is number one, the
lack of some mechanism to help us to surmount our disabilit
through readi’ available and affordable technology, and, third,
continuing misunderstanding and lack of comprehension and sup-
port among the general public.
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Mr. GaiNer. Well, I think I would want to get on that list the
fact that for a large number of deaf people, the public school sys-
tems and the Federal Government have not provided the communi-
cation skills necessary to function in the labor market. Even if you
were to erase the barriers that Frank mentioned which are pro-
found, an awful lot ‘of deaf adults would still not have the literacy
skills required by modern society.

During the course of this commission, I have met a large number
of very accomplished and brilliant deaf people who have leadership
skills and have the capability to write very well and to function in
any environment with minimal support, but they wouldn’t be there
if it weren’t for the quality of the education that they have, and
their education is really exceptional among deaf people. The aver-
gg:f high school graduate has a third grade reading level among the

eaf.

So, the people who are in this room for this hearing today who
are deaf are among the superstars of this population, and 1¥ you
don’t do something for those lower functioning deaf adults, they
are never going to be fully integrated into this society, and I think
that is a very important factor.

hMr. BARTLETT. So, you would add literacy way up at the top of
the list.

Mr. GAINER. Yes.

Mr. BarTLETT. Mr. Bowe, you had mentioned earlier, and I just
want to make sure that I am not missing something, on the SSI,
the extension of section 1619. Were you suggesting that something
more needs to be done or we did the wrong thing? You did mention
the motivation versus security issue, and I am trying to—we all
look for continued ways to unlock that lock. )

Mr. Bowe. Mr. Bartlett, I was reporting to you extensive testimo-
ny that we heard. I think that my colleague on my left can speak
to it from personal experience, Dr. Klopping of California.

What we heard is very basically simple. If you have a child or
young person 14, 15, or 16 years old who is deaf, and the Social Se-
curity Administration and the State determine that he is eligible
for SSI, you suddenly have the child and the family receiving
checks every month from the government, not because the kid is
working and contributing to society but because the kid is deaf.
The message i5 a very clear message: you are entitled to support
from your government because you are deaf.

The parents told us and teachers, school superintendents, and,

principals that you watch young people to whom $300 a month is a
massive fortune, and you see them saying why am I studying, why
am I working, why would I bother. And the families are saying we
don’t want to take a chance on losing that money. If our child goes
to work, he may lose a job, and we would lose these checks from
the government. So, the family is not that interested in the child
succeeding.

Now, this is second hand information we have raceived, but I
think Dr. Klopping experienced it first hand. I would like to see if
he can add a comment in response to your question.

Mr. KroppinG. I would only add, Congressman, that SSI is abso-
lutely necessary, but I think we need to take a look at how it
serves as a disincentive to high school-aged deaf children who
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should be in a work-study program. We have examples where we
have children that we have gotten ready to go out and have work
experience and earn money, and the parents object to our having
them ffc‘lo that, because if they do it, they are going to get their SSI
cut off.

So, it is a disincentive for children and for parents sometimes to
make the hard decision that they are going to have the child go
ahead and get his SSI cut off and yet get that work experience
which is absolutely necessary if they are going to make it. It is the
disincentive that has to be looked at. Somehow there has to be a
way not to make it a disincentive.for children to have work experi-
ence so they can go out into the labor market.

Mr. BartrerT. Dr. Klopping, the Commission was courageous in
all of your recommendations except that one in which you omitted
to make a recommendation as to what radical thing we might do to
address that. You are suggesting, of course, revolution, and I want
to explore with you what we should accomplish.

You are absolutely correct. It is not just second hand informa-
tion. Every deaf person and parent in America knows of this enor-
mous disincentive. 1619 and the ability to continue Medicaid, it
seems to me, does have some positive impact on that, but you are
suggesting it goes deeper than that and that it also goes to the loss
of the monthly cash benefit.

So, what should we do?

Mr. KroprinGg. Well the Commission felt that this issue of SSI
was so broad and so extensive that if we tried to study that issue
alone, we could have forgotten the rest of our report. So, we chose
not to focus on the SSI issue. However, we do mention it in our
report because we feel that Congress needs to take a look at this
and it needs to be studied in more depth.

We do not -make recommendations relative to that, however,
other than to say it needs to be studied.

Mr. BArTLETT. Mr. Chairman, I want to ask one additional ques-
tion on post-secondary, and I just want to see if I am reading the
report correctly, but guide me in what I should reach as far as con-
clusions.

The report on post-secondary seemed to emphasize exclusively
the hearing impaired schools, the special schools of Gallaudet,
NTID, and the regional resow  centers. Can you give us a snap-
shet of what you learned about the access of the whole array of
other post-secondary education to deaf students? Is it accessible at
this point? If not, should it be? What is the status?

Mr. GaiNer. We did, in fact, have a number of witnesses and
seme studies available to us regarding those 504 programs as we
have referred to them. It turns out that most of those programs,
particularly those that have a limited number of students, just do
not provide adequate support services.

Under the law, they are supposed to, but it is expensive to pro-
vide support services. We debated greatly as to what we ought to
recommend about those 504 programs, whether we should recom-
mend tougher enforcement or just what we should do.

However, we also heard a great deal of testimony about what we
refer to in our report and in the testimony as critical mass, Most of
the programs under 504 do not have that critical mass. We don’t
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know when it occurs, but it is probably around 50 students where
you can provide good support services, where you have some oppor-
tunity for students to communicate with one another, to have a
social life with other deaf students as well as hearing students.

Mr. BarTLETT. So, 50 students on campus you concluded was the
critical mass.

Mr. GAINER. We never really broke down the number, but it is
probably someplace there, because if you look at the post-secondary
programs that are there now, three out of five had less than 20 stu-
dents, and none of those programs provided what we felt were ade-
quate support services. So, it is well above that, and you are only
going to%e left with a handful of programs beyond the federally
supported ones that appeared to have adequate support services.

Mr. BarTLETT. How many colleges and universities in the coun-
try has a whole have, (a) a critical mass and (b) adequate support
services?

Mr. GAINER. I don’t have that number in front of me, but it
wouldn’t be more than 20 probably, including the federally subsi-
dized programs. -

. BARTLETT. Mr. Chairman, I have one additional very brief
and technical question, because there is a good deal of mail that is
sent both to Congress and to the Department about a rather techni-
cal issue.

Mr. Bowe, you spoke of quality of earlv childhood intervention,
and I agree with you. That becomes the next step now that we
have essentially established a Federal program in terms of early
childhood.

Many of the States are way ahead of us, and the next step is to
really begin to build on that quality of early childhood. My ques-
tion is, there seems to be a controversy which may only be a con-
troversy in limited circles, but I want your recommendation on it.
There seems to be a controversy as to whether quality means that
we should require under the qualified personnel section of the Fed-
eral law whether that means a master’s degree or something differ-
ent.

What would you do with that issue as far as the definition of per-
sonnel in an early childhood intervention program?

Mr. Bowe. My colleague is better quelified to answer that ques-
tion than I am. I will have a comment but not as good as his.

Mr. KroprING. Of grave concern to us is the fact, particularly
with the new Federal support now for infant and preschool educa-
tion, that many of the professionals who are now working with
heerini impaired youngsters are not trained, certified individuals
to work with those youngsters. We see a very generic approach to
working with these youngsters, and we feel that if parents and deaf
children are to receive appropriate instruction—parents on how to
deal with their children and children in terms of the instructional
aspect— that you need to have people working with them who are
prepared professionally to work with them.

I see a great disservice being done to many very young deaf chil-
dren with the generic approach. We need tc have people who are
professionally prepared. They need an early childhood education
background, but they also need background in the area of working
with hearing impaired children.
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So, that is how I would respond.

) Lgr. BARTLETT. Does that require a master’s degree in your opin-
ion?

Mr. KropPING. It would not require a master’s degree, no, but it
would require professional course wnrk that would permit them to
have the knowledge necessary.

Mr. BartLETT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 1 appreciate the addi-
tional time.

Mr. Owens. Thank you very much, members of the panel. I wish
we had more-time, but you may submit any additional recommen-
dations or comments you have to us within the next 10 days to be
included in the record of this hearing, and we may submit to you
some additional questions that we would like to have answered.

Thank you again very much.

Mr. Bowe. We will be delighted to answer any questions, and I
do want to thank both of you as people I have known who have
worked for many years as leaders who have fought for our rights
and have made significant contributions. I want to thank you. It
has been an honor te be with you.

Mr. Owens. Thank you, again.

For our next panel, we are pleased to welcome Mr. Victor Gallo-
way, California State University at Northridge; Mr. Bill Castle, Di-
rector of the National Technical Institute for the Deaf; Mr. I. King
Jordan, President of Gallaudet University; and Mr. Greg Hlibok,
President of the Student Government at Gallaudet University.

Mr. Galloway, we will begin with you.

STATEMENT OF VICTOR GALLOWAY, CALIFORNIA STATE
UNIVERSITY AT NORTHRIDGE

Mr. GaLLoway. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

{ appreciate very much the opportunity to make comments on
certain items in the final report of the Commission. I will focus on
the recommendations contained in chapter 3 which pertain to post-
secondary education programs for the deaf.

I have been with the California State University at Northridge
for almost two years now, and I have seen some problems that the
Commission has identified on different occasions. Four of us—Seat-
tle County Community College, St. Paul Technical Institute in Min-
niesota, the University of Tennessee Consortium—we all support
the recommendations made by the Commission where the post-sec-
ondary programs are concerned. We support the recommendation
that additional funding be given to the four programs so they can
become more comprehensive.

In my previous position as the Superintendent of the Scranton
State School for the Deaf in Pennsylvania and the Executive Direc-
tor of the Texas School for the Deaf in Austin, I was pleased to see
a large number of students go on to appropriate post-secondary
education. However, 1 watched with dismay and a sense of hope-
lessness when a large number of students moved out of our pro-
grams because of the age limitation on eligibility for services, and
they moved on into society with no skills, and we were not able to
find programs that could continue to provide comprehensive serv-
ices.
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This is a real problem. The National Technical Institute for the
Deaf has taken steps to create a consortium which will include the
four REPS as well ds Gallaudet and NTID so that we all can pro-
vide comprehensive services to all types of deaf individuals.

Right now, for example, CSUN provides only four years of pro-
gramming. I support the recommendation of tge Commission -that
the regional program become more comprehensive and start work-
ing with other post-secondary programs in our respective regions.

This way, a larger number of deaf individuals will be served.

It is recommended by the Commission that the competitive fund-
ing cycle be increased from the present three to five. This is very
important to us, because we have experience with on-going turnov-
er of qualified personnel and the uncertainty on the part of the stu-
dents.for continuing services during their matriculation.

If we could increase the cycle to five years, we would be able to
retain highly qualified personnel.

Another significant recommendation from the Commission has to
do with adult end continuing education programs. I was with Cali-
fornia State University 22 years ago before I moved on to other
jobs here in the East. We started a large aduit education program
in Los Angeles and Orange Counties.

It proved to'be very popular, but, because the university lost the
funding, they lost the leadership, the positions that were held by
deaf people to run the program and to continue to have contact
with the various adult schools in those two counties. All of the pro-
grams started to disappeav.

I am pleased that the Commission sees a need for such programs,
and we ail support this recommendation.

They have also recommended very strongly that all of the four
programs be evaluated annually. We would welcome this type of
evaluation and oversight.

However, I would go one step further, and I would recommend
strongly that no evaluation be done without a site visit. I would
recommend that at least one site visit be done of all of the four
regional educational programs.

It is obvious that I have been concerned primarily with the post-
secondary education issue, but there are other recommendations
that are equally as important. We have a large number of inter-
preters serving in the regular classrooms, and I support the recom-
mendation that calls for the Department of Education to develop
guidelines to establish standards for educational interpreters.

I was very fortunate that I had the services of qualified inter-
preters when I worked on my master’s at CSUN and my doctorate
at the University of Arizona. I would never have been able to go
through these two programs without this kind of support, and the
number of programs has grown tremendously since tlge passage of
Public Law 94-142, and we need to develop standards for interpret-
ers in the various elementary and secondary programs as well as
post-secondary programs.

Mr. Chairman, you asked this question of the previous pane).
You asked if you had to select just one recommendation, whet
would that be?

I was pleased to hear Dr. Bowe identify that the top priority
should be given to language acquisition. I feel very strongly that if
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all deaf children can be helped acquiring language at the same
level as their hearing peers, many of the problems that the Com-
mission has identified would be greatly diminished if not complete-
ly removed.

I appreciate very much the opportunity to make those state-
ments, and I would be happy to answer any questions.

[The prepared statement of Victor H. Galloway follows:]

N
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Mr. Chairman, I have had the opportunity to carefully review the final report of the
Commission on Education of the Deaf, Toward Equality: Education of the Deaf. This
important report represents the test thinking on several aspects of deafness and
primarily on education of the deaf so 1 am very appreciative of the opportunity to
make a statement before this Committee on a number of items in this report.

The Commission is to be commended on its success in bringing togzether
individuals representing a variety of philosophies on education of the deaf and
working together to reach a consensus on a large number of recommendations for
the common good. The staff at the National Center on Deafness and at the three
other federally funded postsecondary education programs have been involved in
providing input, data and views on several occasions so I am very satisfied that the
Commission made every effort to involve every possible constituency in an open
and fair process to develop its final report.

The four Postsecondary Education Programs for Deaf students have been
operational since 1975 with the passage of Section 625 of the Education of the
Handicapped Act (Copy of Section 625 attached). The programs have collectively
served over 6,000 deaf students from every state, the District of Columbia and
several of the Territories. The programs have consistently more than doubled the
dollars available annually from the Federal Government through other Federal
grant programs, State funds and from the private sector. We have cooperated with
the National Technical Institute for the Deaf and Gallaudet University on
numerous occasions and have participated in GAO studies.

While I support virtually all of the recommendations made by the Commission
most of my remarks will be limited to those items pertaining to postsecondary
education (Chapter 3).

The Commission has recommended that each regional postsecondary educational
program be strengthened with increased funding so ‘hat 1t can provide a broader
range of educational options, including vocational and technical traning, two-year
junior college, and baccalaureate programs (Chapter 3, Recommendation 17) I
strongly support this recommendation and the directors of the programs in Seattle,
St. Paul and Knoxwville have also indicated their enthusiastic endorsement of this
recommendation. The report shows that there are 32 postsecondary programs
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serving deaf persons in the state of California alone and most are in the southern
part. If this recommendation is implemented it will be possible to develop a very
comprehensive postsecondary education program serving a wide range of deaf and
hard of hearing persons and because a "ritical mass" can very easily be attained in
Southern California the program will be very cost-effective.

The National Technical Institute for the Deaf has taken the first step to create a
Consortium of Postsecondary Programs for the Deaf which would include the four
regional programs as well as NTID and Gallaudet University. Such a consortium
would be the most effective vehicle to implement Recommendations 17, 19 and 20.
The American Deafness and Rehabilitation Association, the Council of State
Administrators of Vocational Administration, and the National Assodation of State
Directors of Special Education will be participating partners in this consortiwn,

The directors of the four regional programs have already gone on record supporting
the Commission recommendation that a fifth Regional Postsecondary Education
Program for the Deaf be established in the southwest region of the United States.

It is also recommended that the competitive funding cycle for the regional
postsecondary education programs for the deaf be increased from the present three
years to five (Recommendation 18). This is crucial if we are to improve the stability
of the programs through decreased turnover of qualified personnel and the
elimination of insecurity on the part of the deaf students who need assurances of
continued support services during their matriculation.

Yet another significant recommendation (19) has to do with the provision of adult
and continuing education programs. I was pleased to note that the Commission saw
fit to quote me in the report on this topic. In the mid-sixties CSUN was the first
postsecondary program to mount strong adult aducation progr .ms for deaf persons
not only at its campus but also at various schools in Los Angeles and Orange
counties. Unfortunately, lack of funding led to the demise of the programs after
only four years. The Commission has recommended that funds be authorized by
Congress for each regional postsecondary ectucation program for the deaf to provide
adult and continuing education programs within its respective region and to assist
other local educational institutions in providing such programs to adults who are
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deaf. There is a great need for such programs nationwide so this recommendation
should be implemented.

Recommendations Nos. 21 and 22 in Chapter 3 would provide for comprehensive
evaluation and oversight of federally supported postsecondary education. We
would welcome the opportunity to have our programs undergo evaluation and
oversight. I would, however, urge that this recommendation be strengthened to
require at least one site visit per year. Based on my personal experience in program
evaluation, no such evaluation or oversight should be completed without a site
visit.

There are a number of other recommendations which do not necessarily pertain to
postsecondary programs but certainly have important implications for them. If we
are to continue to provide quality education jn a mainstreamed setting such as
CSUN we must have qualified support services personnel. I was pleased that the
Commission has recommended that the Department of Education provide
guidelines for states to include in their state plans such policies and procedures for
the establishment and maintenance of standards to ensure that interpreters in
educational settings are adequately prepared, trained, and evaluated. I was
extremely fortunate to have had the support of excellent interpreters when I was
working on my master's degree at CSUN and doctorate at the University of Arizona
in the mid- to late sixties. With the proliferation of educational programs for the
deaf at all levels it is crucial that standards be established for educational
interpreters,

Finally, while I am obviously concerned that special attention be given to
strengthening the various postsecondary programs including NTID and Gallaudet
University, if I were asked which single recommendation of all 52 listed in the
report is the most important I would choose the one on language acquisition
(Recommendation No. 3, Chapter 2). For too long we have tolerated the pervasive
poor reading ability of deaf individuals when there should be a sense of national
outrage that thds situation has been permitted to continue. Mr. Chairman, I would
hope tiat this Comn.ittee will support most, if no: all, 52 recommendations;
however, I pray that top priority will be given to Recommendation No. 2.

Thank you.
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Mr. Owens. Thank you.
Mr. Castle?

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM CASTLE, DIRECTOR, NATIONAL
TECHNICAL INSTITUTE FOR THE DEAF

Mr. CastLE. I would first of all like to thank you, Mr. Chairman
and Mr. Bartlett, as well, for inviting me to come to this hearing
and thank you in addition to that for your years of support to the
National Technical Institute for the Deaf and, finally, to thank you
for taking the initiative along with the Subcommittee on the
Handicapped in the Senate to lead the way for the passage of the
Education of the Deaf Act of 1986 which did establish the Commis-
sion which has reported to you today.

I would also like to indicate my highest respect for what the
Commission has accomplished. They have worked very diligently,
and as we were called forth to be witnesses before that Commis-
sion, we were all dealt with in the most cordial way. I believe they
have produced what I would call a landmark document with re-
spect to education of the deaf.

As you know, it contains 52 recommendations. It is easy for us at
the National Technical Institute for the Deaf to support most of
those recommendations. Others we would support with some quali-
fica}tlion, and there are maybe one or two that we would disagree
with.

However, as we look at those that stand out for support, it is
quite clear to me that we must stand strongly behind the recom-
mendation regarding early identification and the additional one for
early intervention. These two things have long been in need of
strengthening.

You have taken the initiative on hoth matters, but they still
need to be strengthened further.

I also believe it is important to point out that the interpretation
of Public Law 94-142 does need to allow for choice of options
among parents of young deaf children particularly. I also stand
strongly behind the recomnendation for the Special National Insti-
tute on Deafness and other Cemmunication Disorders.

I have full appreciation for the rationale given for the establish-
ment of ten regional comprehensive centers regarding the deaf,
and I certainly do agree with the need to strengthen and broaden
the efforts of the existing federally sponsored post-secondary pro-
grams that are regional in nature.

I would like to point out, as Vister Galloway has pointed out,
that some initiative has already been taken for the establishment
of what we call a post-secondary consortium which may very well
prove to be an initial, very strong, partial response to all of these
recommendations regarding the comprehensive centers and the
strengthzning of post-secondary programs. I would be happy to dis-
cussdthat consortium concept in more detail if you choose to have
me do so.

Regarding NTID per se and the recommendations that have
come forth from the Commission, I would simply first say we ap-
preciate the concept of the ""aison office in Lne Departient of EZu-
cation. As a matter of fact, NTID for its full 20 years or operacion
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has' always had a project officer. Currently, it is Madeleine Will,
and we have also had .a liaison officer throughout those 20 years.

‘We appreciate the recommendation for a five-year or some regu-
lar timing of evaluation of our program. We would hope, however,
that if this is to be done by the Department of Education, they
would end up doing it in conjunction with accrediting agencies that
already exist and who do come in on a regular basis to do evalua-
tions of their own kind.

We stand strongly behind the recommendation regarding affirm-
ative action, not just with respect to minorities, but in terms of
adding to our stelf in terms of the numbers of hearing impaired
people who are working with us.

With respect to the recommendation about a majority of mem-
bers on the National Advisory Group having to be deaf, we respect
the principle of that suggestion. However, we would like to suggest
that since the consumerism aspect is what is impoitant here, we
would suggest that a part of that majority might very well also be
parents of deaf children or children of deaf parents.

We appreciate the recommendation that has been made by the
Commission in final analysis regarding research at NTID, and that
is to suggest the current mode of funding for research at NTiD
should stay in place.

The one issue that I would like to dwell on-just briefly is the
matter of the foreign student question. We appreciate the recom-
mendation of the Commission that we should be allowed to admit
foreign students to NTID. We have always contended that we
would like that on a parity with Gallaudet University.

We do not agree with the 10 percent limit that is suggested, how-
ever. We do not see why it is important to set such a limit. If we
have capacity to accommodate 1250 deaf students, why should we
hold to 1210 if the number of U.S. citizens is only 1100?

We also do not agree with the 75 percent of full costs of the aver-
age per student cost. W= think if the issue here is subsidization,
that would in effect be tantamount to asking the foreign students
to subsidize the U.S. citizens in our program.

If the Commission report could be strengthened in any way, I
think there should be a stronger recommendation there with re-
spect L the kinds of qualifications that teachers of the deaf should
hav;a. You asked the question about what is important for raising
quality.

My personal opinion is very strong that individuals who teach at
the preschool level or the elementary level or at the secondary
level young children who are deaf should first be well qualified
teachers of preschool children, well qualified teachers of elementa-
ry children, and well gualiﬁed teachers of secondary children, and
then add to that the added specialty of teaching deaf children at all
of those levels.

I also would su?est the report could be strengthened if it had
made & recommendation for wider and broader use of such special-
ists with deaf children as audiologists, speech pathologists, school
psychologists, and, especially, language specialis.s who are fully
qualified in language instruction per se.

This concludes my testimony for today. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of William E. Castle follows:]




BY
WILLIAM E. CASTLE

VICE PRESIDENT FOR GOVERNMENT RELATIONS, RIT

DIRECTOR, NATIONAL TECHNICAL INSTITUTE FOR THE DEAF

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 30, 1988

El{l\C 06

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

TESTIMONY PRESENTED TO THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON SELECT EDUCATIO.




: 53

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee.

I am pleased to have this opportunity to testify before this subcommittee on
the subject of the Commission on Education of the Deaf report, Joward
Equality: Education of the Deaf, and its recommendations.

We at the National Technical Institute for the Deaf (NTID) have experienced
a sense of common purpose and a cordial working relationship with the
Commission over the past 15 months. While we are not in full agreement with
every recommendation of the Commission, we sc:ongly support most.
Furthermore, we are satisfied with the opporcunxc;es given us to present our
positions and background information on issues where there has been
disagreemont. I would like to add that the Commission and its chairman are
. to be commended for bringing together such an outstanding support staff.

This report has the potential to become a landmark document for the
education of the nation's deaf children and adults in both the near and the
distant futures. I am reminded that a Congressionally established Advisory
Compittee on Education of the Deaf, similar in many ways to the present
Commission, was put in place nearly 25 years ago. Many subsequent
developments in the educac;on of deaf children and adults can be traced to
that Advisory Committee's report (often cited as the Babbidge Committee
Report), one of which was the establishment of the National Technical
Institute for the Deaf. Therefore, as the Director of NTID, I have a full
appreciation for the potential impact of the report you have before you.

The Commission on Education of the Deaf has presented Congress with 52
recommendations. I support most of these r dations quivocably, I
support some with qualifications, and I disagree with a few of them. In a
moment I would like to comment on some of the Commission's recommendations,
focusing but not restricting my attention to those pertaining to
postsecondary education.

In preparing this testimony, I reviewed the statement I made in May, 1986,
as a witness before the house Subcommittee on Select Education with regard
to grovisions in "The Education of the Deaf Act" which called for the
creat‘on of a Commission on Education of the Deaf. With the Committee's
indulgence I would like to pick up on some elements of that statement in
relation to the findings and recommendations of the Commission report.

I spoke at that time of the need within this country to put in place a
universal system for the early detection of deafness in infants. I am
pleased that the Commission is recormending that the Department of
Education, in collaboratica with the Department of Health and Human
Services, issue federal guidelines to assist states in implementing
procedures for screening all live births, and in following up with those
infants and young children considered to be at risk for hearing impairments
{Recommendation 2).

I spoke also of the need to establish parent/infant and early education
prograne universally throughout the nation for hearing-impaired infants and

: young children, and for their parencs. The Commission has recognized the
importance of early intervention services for young deaf children and their

-1~

ERIC 57

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




. o4

families and is recommending that in their statewide planning and
implementation activities, state educaZional agencies be required to include
the development of program and personnel standards that address the
educational and psychological needs of families with young deaf children
(Recommendation 28). Another recommendation urges that grants be targeted
for training personnel to provide early intervention and preschool services
to deaf children from birth through five years and to their families
(Recommendation 31). Both of these recommendations should be implemented.

Within the context of P.L. 94-142, I expressed concern about the frequent
misapplication of the concept of "leas: restrictive environment" in equating
it with "mainstreaming,” and stated the beljef that "this interpretation
leads to an overly frequent phenomenon of restricting freedom of choice
among programs that are available to deaf children and youth and their
parents." The Commission has submitted six forceful recommendations
(Recommendations 5~10) to redress abuses stemming from such an
interpretation, and has added recommendations pertaining to the
determination of the appropriate educational program for each deaf child as
an individual (4), parent's rights (11), evaluation and assessment (12),
program standards (13), and quality education (14). 1 urge congressional
support for the implementation of these 11 recommendations jn order to
strengthen the progressive intent of P.L. 94-142 for deaf students.

The Commission endorses your Sub ittee's r dations for the
establishment of a National Institute on Deafness and Other Communication
Disorders within the National Institute of Health. I concur with this
endor (R dation 1).

The Commission is recommending the establishment of comprehensive service
centers for deaf rehabilitation clients (Recommendation 20). Such centers
have been discussed and debated, sometimes under federal auspices, for 30
years or more, and several centers have received temporary and sometimes
token federzl funding to initiate limited types of services. Major federal
support for the establishment of such centers on a regional basis is long
overdue. I am inclined to suggest a more modest initial number than the ten
recommended, and the establishment of at least one as a model with a mandate
for applied research, demonstration, and professional training. Regardless
of the level of federal support that is feasible at the outset, the federal
commitment should be strong and enduring.

I strongly support the recommendation that each of the four regional
postsecondary programs currently serving deaf students be strengthened and
expanded in their range of offerings. I also concur with the ancillary part
of the same recommendation which urges rhe establishment of a fifth such
program in the southwest region of the U.S. (Recommendation 17). I support
the 1ecommendation that these programs be encouraged and appropriately
funded to provide exemplary adult and continuing education programs for deaf
persons within their respective regions, and to assist other local
educational institutions in providing such services to deaf adults also
(Recozmendation 19).

We at NTID believe that we have designed a first and modest response to the

Commission's recomzendations 17, 19, and 20 by taking the initiative to
organize vhat we are calling the "Postsecondary Consortium." This
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Consortium has a nine-person steering committee with six "bona fide" members

.and three "ex officio" members. The six "bona fide" members are the

directors of the six fegerally stipulated postsecondary programs for the
deaf (Gallaudet University, NTID, St. Paul Technical Insti:ute, Seattle
Central Community College, California State University-Northridge, and
University of iennessee); the three "ex officio" members represent the
American Deafness and Rehabilitation Association (ADARA), the Council of
State Administrators of Voca=ional Rehabilitation (CSAVR), and the National
Association of State Directors of Special Education (NASDSE). The chief
goal of the Consortium, once in operation, is to deal with the special needs
of postsecondary deaf adults, especially low achieving deaf persons, who are
not currently receiving attention from existing postsecondary programs for
the deaf. A very important interest with respect to low achieving deaf
persons will be the raising of literacy levels.

My remaining comments on the recormendations concerning postsecondary
education pertain to NTID itself.

NTID is comfortable with the recommendation that a liaison office within the
Department of Education (i) have a role in the coordination of activities
across the national and regional programs, including NTID, to ensure quality
and avoid unnecessar; duplication, (ii) review and comment on workplans
relating to certain activities, and (iii) assist in the development of

budg requests {(Recommendation 21). NTID has always had a project officer
within the Department of Education and this recommendation does not
represent a major departure for us.

NTID is also satisfied with the recommendation calling for program
evaluations of the national and regional postsecondary programs, tncluding
NTID, on a five~year cycle (Recommendation 22). We do suggest that such
evaluations be timed to coincide and be conducted in conjunction with the
cyclical accreditation process at Rochester Institute of Technology, NTID's
host institution. It may be possible to adjust the reauthorization schedule
or to prevail on the accrediting bodies to adjust theirs. The result could
be a comprehensive, credible, and timely evaluation which is appropriate for
both Congress and the accrediting bodies.

NTID remsins strongly committed to its affirmative action program, and we
will continue to be assertive in recruiting, hiring, and promoting
applicants and employees who are deaf. We fuily subscribe to the
recommendation pertaining to this topic (Recommendation 25). Our record
over the past two years in doubling the number of staff who are members of
minorities and increasing the number of hearing-impaired staff by 20 percent
speaks well to our sincerity and commitment to the principle of affirmative
action.

The Commission is recommending that a majority of members of the governing
and advisory bodies of the national and regional postsecondary programs be
persons who are deaf (Recommendation 26). I am sympathetic to the intent of
the recommendation but believe that parents of deaf children and children of
deaf parents should also be part of that majority. NTID has pointed out to
the Commission that in 1987, almost one-half of NTID's active National
Advisory Group, including the federal liaison officer, consisted of hearing-
impaired persons (6), parents of deaf children (2), or children of deaf
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parents (1), The Tzmaining members include educators of the deaf, members
of Congress, and leaders in busi 235 and industry as prescribed by current
law. As the director of NTID, I look to all these sources for advice and
counsel, but parents of deaf children and children of deaf zarents add a
special kird of sensitivity and insight which is difficult to capture from
otier sources. I would be more supportive of the Commission's
Recommendation 26 if a provision is added for parents of deaf children and
children of deaf parents, namely that the collective majority of NTID's
National Advisory Group consist of persons who are hearing impaired, to
number no fewer than one-third, parents of deaf children, and children of
deaf parents,

As part of one of its recommendations, the Commission urges that foreign
deaf students become admissible to NTID (Recommendation 23), Implicit in
this recommendation is the principle that no qualified student in this
country would be replaced by a foreign student. NTID strongly concurs. We
believe the enrollment of foreign deaf students can be buth educationally
beneficial and economicaliy justifiable for all, and have shared
considerable corroborative ducumentation to this effect with the Commission.
A second part of the same recommendatinn limits the number of foreign deaf
students to 10 percent of the studert body. We at NTID ccnsider this to be
an unnecessary restriction since our enrollment capacity for deaf students
stands at 1,250. For example, to suggest that we should hold at 1,210 total
if the number of U.S. students is only 1,100 seems overly restrictive. A
third part of the recommendation pertaining to the admission of foreign deaf
students concerns tuition charges. The Commission is opposed to any federal
subsidization of foreign students. We have had considerable dialogue with
the Comission on charges to students, arguing that the marginal
(incremental) costs for foreign students would be considerably lower than
suggested by the formula recommended by the Commission. The Commission has
not been dissuaded in its view. If we use the tiition rate suggested by the
Commission, we will realize a f ofit of nearly $10,000 per foreign deaf
student for each year he or she is enrolled. We understand the concern
about foreign students being subsidized by federal dollars, but by the same
token we do not believe there should be federal profit from educating
foreign deaf students in this country. We have demonstrated that we can
serve the additional students who are deaf because of the rubella epidemic
of the early '60's at a cost of approximataly $8,000 per year, and we see no
reason why we cannot do the same with foreign students.

Whatever the tuition charge level chosen by Congress for foreign deaf
students, we continue to endorse the policy of parity between NTID «nd
Gallaudet University in our tuition charges. Our two federal programs have
a legal agreement, based on sound educational policy, to charge equivalent
tuitions to our respective students in order to discourage enrollment
decisions based solely on relative tuition costs. In summary, I support che
recormendation that foreign students be admissible to NTID, but grgue
vigorously for parity in the tuitions charged these students by the two
federal postsecondary programs.

I am pleased to say that after testimony was presented and supplementary
documentation wa3 furnished to the Commission, it withdrew an earlier draft
reconmendation to reduce the base level of federal funding for research at
NTID. I quote from the Commission report as follows.
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"We subsequently concluded that this (current) level of research at
NTID was appropriate and that our recommendation should not result
in a change in this level of research funding at NTID (Discussion
preceding Recommendation 27)."

The Commission is also recommending that Gallaudet University and NTID be
directed to make their research plans more open to public comment by
consumers and.researchers, and’ to incorporate outside authorities into the <
review process (Recommendation 28). We endorse this recommendation and, in
facc, have just developed a policy and t“e procedures for 1mplemencuc1nn of
a process for external review of research at NTID at various points in its
development and reporting. .

There are two matters that I wisa to bring to your attention which would
serve to strengthen the Commission's report and to screngthen the field of
education of the deaf in the future. The first has to do with certification
standards for teachers of the deaf. The Commission recommends guidelines
for universal standards that are at least as stringent as those set by the
Council on Education of the Deaf (Recommendation 32). We need to go farther
than this recommendation suggests. Teachers of the deaf at the pre-school,
elementary, and secondary levels should be qualified not only to teach deaf
students but should have the same qualificstions to teach at these
respective levels and within specific areas as their colleagues who teach
hearing children. In many instances this may call for dual certification.
For example, it should not be enough for a teacher of the deaf to be
certified at the secondary level. That teacher should also be certified in
particular content aceas.

The second.matter pertains to all the special services that are required for
deaf chitdren within the educational process. The Commission makes no point
of the necd for a greater prevalence of audiologists, speech pathologists,
language specialists, school psychologists, and personal and career guidance
counselors in all educational programs for deaf persons; and it should,
because all such professionals are important to the interest in making
things different.

Lastly, I wish to comment on prioritization of the Commission's 52
recommendations. If Congress finds it necessary to pick and choose in terms
of what it can and should support, I would hope that it would do so on the
basis of which the recommendations are designed to enhance the chances of
successful educational accomplishment for deaf children of the future. To
illustrate, it is far more important to universalize early identification
and early intervention programs than it is to provide all deaf persons with
free decoders for captioned television; it is far more important to do
everything possible to improve what is happening at the preschool,
elementary, and secondary levels of education of deaf persons than it is to
establish a federal bureaucracy to perpetually evaluate postsecondary
programs, and it is far more important to reduce the number of low achievers
in the future than it is to improve the lot of today's low achieving deaf
persons.

In closing, I wish to express my apprecxacxon for bexng invited to cescxfy
tefore this subcommittee on the Commission's very important report. I'm
suve that members of the Committee will respond to this report in many ways
that will improve the educational circumstances for this nation's deaf
population.

Castle,W.-212a##
3/16/88:hjr
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Mr. Owens. Thank you, Mr. Castle.
Presider:t Jordan?

STATEMENT OF 1. KING JORDAN, PRESIDENT, GALLAUDET
UNIVERSITY

Mr. JorDAN. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Bartlett, I appreciate the oppor-
tunity to appear before this subcommittee and to comment on the
report of the Commission on the Education of the Deaf.

I am pleased to be joined today by the Chair of the Board of
Trustees, Mr. Phil Bravin, and by the President of our Student
Body Government, Greg Hlibok. Also here today are a number of
students, faculty, and staff from Gallaudet.

The 240 Gallaudet students from States represented by membe. -
ship on this subcommittee send special greetings along with the
rest of the members of our Gallaudet community.

Gallaudet is now entering a new era. Qur campus community is
energized and has a sense of renewed commitment to our unique
mission as a distinguished special university. The events of .the
past few weeks have brought a heightened sensitivity with respect
to the role of deaf people to Gallaudet University and the society
as a whole.

Our Board of Trustees has already acted on the Commission rec-
ommendation to increase representation of deaf persons among its
membership. As our review and response to the Commission report
continues, I want to assure this subcommittee that we shall utilize
this new energy to bring a fresh perspective to the issues facing
Gallaudet University.

We have appreciated the opportunity to work with the Commis-
sion on the Education of the Deaf in examining a number of impor-
tant issues relevant both to post-secondary education and to the
field in general. The 18-month effort by the Commission provided a
forum for numerous individuals and groups to share their concerns
about the status and future of education of deaf people.

I would ask the subcommittee to please consider my brief tenure
as President of Gallaudet University and to afford me the opportu-
nity to work with my administration in setting an agenda for Gal-
laudet prior to any legislative action which might be contemplated
as a result of the Commission report.

he Commission addressed in a very substantive way the issue of
least restrictive ¢nvironment and has made positive recommenda-
tions with regard to the manner in which this concept should be
viewed as it relates to deaf persons. Utilizing the concept of most
appropriate as opposed to least restrictive places the internretation
in a much more positive light and will, we believe, significantly im-
prove the decision making process with respect to placement and
programming.

Similarly, the Commission has recognized the significance of en-
suring the availability of an adequate number of highly trained
professional personnel to serve the educational needs of deaf
people. Each of the 11 recommendations of the Commission within
this general area is appropriately made and substantiated.

Examples of other well chosen and developed recommendations
made by the Commission are those related to the area of education-
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21 lechnology, for it is this field which already has provided impor-
tant breakthroughs on behalf of deaf persons and continues to hold
promize for other significant advances in the future.

Within the areas just mentioned and most other portions of the
Cornmission report, recommendations focus on the improvement of
the quality of programming and the expansion of services to deaf
ge{s?nls We find these recommendations, in genersl, to be very
helpful.

On the other hand, it appears that most of the recommendations
within the Commission report which impact directly on Gallaudet
University place restrictions on programming or governance. We
find that we carnot support such restraints on our ability to serve
deaf people.

Among such recommendations are those which would redirect a
portion of Gallaudet research funds to other institutions and agen-
¢ cies, .significantly increase the tuition costs to be borne by interna-
~ tional students, impose unnecessary revision of the mission of our

two national demonstration schools, _ad eliminate all hearing stu-
dents from baccalaureate degree programs.

Another r:commendation replaces certain board responsibility
for oversight of programs with additional oversight by the Depart-
ment of Education. This flies in the face of the Commission’s rec-
ommendation that the Gaiiaudet board be reconstituted in a way
which provides for deaf people to assume a greater oversight role.

We have serious reservations about these recommendations.
They have potentially devastating impact on the deaf community
as well as constraining Gallaudet University in the achievemert of
its mission.

I have convened a working group which will prepare written
comments which explain carefully our points of view on these mat-
ters and provide a rationale for our position on each. This written

‘ statement will be submitted soon for your consideration as part of
¢ the record of this hearing.

We at Gallaudet University look forward to working with you to
determine the most appropriate next step. I trust that today marks
the beginning of a new dialogue which will continue over the
months to come.

Additionally, each of the major professional organizations are
now reviewing the Commission report. Information from these
groups is vital to Gallaudet as well as to Congresvs and the Admin-
istration in formulating action plans.

Again, we wish to applaud the foresight of Congress which estab-
lished this Commission with the same legislation that granted Uni-
versity status to Gallaudet. We welcome this recognition and the
added responsibility it brings for assuming a greater leadership
role and for ensuring excellence in all programmatic endeavors.

Finally, we are encoucaged by and pledge our support to your
continuing commitment to increased opportunity for deaf people
both here and around the world.

Thank you very much.

{The prepared statement of Dr. I. King Jordan follows:]
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STATEMENT OF

DR. 1. KING JORDAN
PRESIDENT
GALLAUDET UNIVERSITY
SUBCOMMITTEE ON SELECT 'EDUCATION
HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
WEDNESDAY, MARCH 30, 1988

Mr. Chairman, 1 appreciate the opportunity to appear before this
Committee and to comment on the report of the Commission on the Education
of the Deaf. 1 am pleased to be joined today by the Chair of our Board
of Trustees, Mr. Phil Bravin, and by the President of our Student Bedy, Mr.
Greg Hlibok. Also with me arc a few members of the Gallaudet faculty,
staff and student body. The 240 Gallaudet students from states repre-
sented by membership on this Committee send specile greetings, along with

all members of our University community.

Gallaudet is now entering a new era. Our campus community is

encrgized and has a sense of renewed commitment to cur unique mission as a
distinguished special university. The events of the past few weeks have
brought a heightened sensitivity with respeet to the role of deaf people

and the value of deaf culture to Gallaudet University and, 1 believe, to

our society as a whole. Our Board of Trustees has already acted on the
Commission recommendation to increase representation of deaf jcrsons among
its membership. As our review and response to the Commission report con-

tinues, I want to assure this Committec that we shall utilize this new
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energy to oring a fresh perspeetive to the issues faecing Gallaudet

University.
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We have appreeiated the opportunity to work with the Commission on the

. Eduecation of the Deaf in examining a number of important issues relevant

’ both to postsecondary edueation and to the ficla in general. The eighteen

| month effort by the Commission provided a forum for numerous individuals

! and groups to share their coneerns about the status and future of eduea-~

‘ tion of deaf people. 1 would ask the Committee to please eonsider my brief
tenure as President of Gallaudet University and to afford me the oppor-

: tunity to work with my administration in setting an agenda for Gallaudet

prior to any legislative aetion which might be eontemplated as a result of

the Commission report.

The Commission addressed in a very substantive way the issue of least
restrietive environment and has made positive reeommendations with regard
to the manner in which this eoneept should be viewed as it relates to deaf
students. Utilizing the coneept of most appropriate as opposed to least
restrictive places the interpretation in a mueh more positive light and
will, we believe, significantly improve the deeision making proeess with
respect to placement and programming. Similarly, the Commission has
recognized the significanee of ensuring the availability of an adequate
number of highly trained professional personne! to serve the educational
needs of deaf persons. Eaeh of the eleven recommendations of the
Commission within this general area is appropriately made and substan-

tiated. Examples of other well chosen and developed reecommendations made
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by the Commission are those related to the arca of educational icehnology,
for it is this field whieh alrcady has provided important breakthroughs on
behalfl of deaf persons and eontinues to hold promise for other significant
advanees in the future. within the areas just mentioned and most other
portions of the Commission report, recommendations foecus on the improvement
of the quality of programming and the expansion of services to deaf per-

sons. We find these recommendations, in general, to be very helpful.

On the other hand, it appears that most of the recommendations within
the Commission report which impact dircetly on Gallaudet University place
restrictions on programming or governance. We find that we cannot support

such restraints on our ability to serve deaf people. Among «nch recommen-

dations are those which would redircet a portion of Gallaudet research
Zunds to other iustitutions and agencices, significantly inerease the

tuition costs to be borne by international students, impose unneeessary
revision of the mission of our two national demonstration schools, and elj-
minate all hearing students from bacealaurcate degree programs, Another
recommendation replaces certain Board responsibility for oversight of
programs with additional oversight by the Department of Edueation. ‘[hls
flies in the face of the Commission's recommendation that the Gallaudet
Board be reconstituted in & way which provides for deaf people to assume a

greater oversi’ght role.

We have serious reservations about these recommendations. They have
potentially devastating impact on the deaf community as well as

constreining Gallaudet University in the achiesement of its mission.
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I have convened a working group which will prepare written comments which
explain carefully our points of view on these matters and provide a
rationale for our 'position on cach. This written statement will be sub-

mitted soon: for your consideration as a part of the record of this hearing.

We at Gallaudet University look torward to working with you to deter-
mine the most appropriate next step. 1 trust that today marks the
beginning of a new dialogue which will continue over the months to come.
Additionally cach of the major professional and consumer organizations are
now reviewing the Commission report. Information from these groups is
vital to Gallaudet as well as to Congress and the administration in for-

mulating actich plans.

Again, we wish to applaud the foresight of Congress, which ¢stablished
this Commission with the same legislation that granted University status to
Gallaudet. We weicome this reeognition and the addes cesponsibility it
brings for assuming ¢ greater leudershin role and for ensurng excellence

in all programmatic endecavors.

Finally, we are encouraged by and pledge our support to your continving
commitment to inereased opportunity for deaf people both here and around

the world. Thank you.
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GALLAUDET STATEMENT ON TOWARD EQUALITY
REPORT OF THE NATIONAL COMMISSION ON EDUCATION OF THE DEAF

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

o Gallaudet University commends the National Commission for

—

the thorouvghness and energy with which it accongplished its
important task.

Gallaudet University supports the majority of the
recomnendations of the National Commission on Education of
the Deaf, especially in the following areas:

Prevention and early identification of deafness

Improvements in elementary and secondary education for
deaf students

Application of the Bilingual Education Act to
deaf students

Regional Postsecondary Education Programs for the Deaf

Affirmative actiun for deaf employees in federally
supported programs serving deaf students

Increased federal support for research on deafness

Improvenments in professional standards and training in
the fleld of deafness

Increased support for technology to supgort deaf people,
especially in the areas of captioning, instruction, and
assistive devices.

Increased support for information clearinghouses
on deafness

Increased support for deaf/blind people,

O Gallaudet indicates its interest in sugporting the

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

implementation of these goals through its leadership role
in the education of the deaf and through application of
its considerable resources in reseaxch and outreach.
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o Gallaudet disagrees stroagly with several of the
Commission’s recommendations that would severely constrain
its programs and would impede accomplishment of
its mission. Gallaudet opposes the recommendations
that would:

Redefine the mission of the Model Secondary School for
the Deaf

. Greatly increase federal program oversight for Gallaudet

Severely limit Gallaudet’s ability to educate
international students

Deny Gallaudet University the latitude to accept hearing
students into its bachelor’s degree programs

Severely restrict Gallaudet’s expenditures on research
and develepnent

Greatly increase oversight and external control over
Gallaudet research prograns.

o Gallaudet thanks the Commission for recognizing the
high quality of its research programs and the Congress for
pernitting this response to the Commission’s
recommendations.
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GALLAUDET STATEMENT ON TOWARD EQUALITY
REPORT OF THE NATIONAL COMMISSION ON EDUCATION OF THE DEAF

Introduction

Gallaudet University appreciates the opportunity to
respond to the report of the Commission on Education of the
Deaf and commends the Commission for the development of its
challenging recommendations. As a major source of resources
in the field of deafness, Gallaudet University sees its
leadership role complementing the intention of the report and
intends to provide whatever support it can in implementation
of the recommendation:.

Our overall response to the Report of the Commission is
one of support. However, as indicated in oral testimony
befo-e the Senate Subcommitte on the Handicapped on March 21
and before the House Subcommittee on Select Education on
March 31, 1988, we disagree with several of the
recommendations, especially as they apply to Gallaudet’s
programs. We wWill comment more extensively on these areas in
our review of the report’s individual chapters.

For example, we are particularly concerned with the
recommendation which could dilute our directed research
efforts, efforts wnich we believe (evidenced by citation in
the Report) proved very useful to the Commission itself in
formulating its recommendations. We are also very troubled

by the recommendation which would effectively exclude
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international students (including Canadians) from our
university. Such exclusion would be contrary to.our unique
historical mission to provide higher education for the world
deaf community, a mission which has brought good will to the
United States in many parts of the world. Finally, we
realize that because a large part of our funds come from the
federal government, there is legimate public interest in how
these funds are spent. However, as Gallaudet is an
independently chartered institution of higher Jucation, we
are disturbed by the recommendations that call for additional
federal oversight and control of Gallaudet’s internal

affairs.

Chapter 1: Prevention and Early Identification

Gallaudet supports in prirciple recommendation 1 to
establish a National Institute on Deafness and Other
Ccommunication Disorders within the NIH but is concerned about
how thL®s institute would be funded. In general, Gallaudet
supports the notion of increased funding in research areas
related to deafness. Gallaudet itself currently is the
leading center for research on the education of deaf
children, demographics of the deaf population, sign language
and deaf culture, genetics of deafness and dzveloprental
aspects of deafness. Gallaudet has not heen a leader in
research on the medical aspects of deafness, and it is quite

appropriate that such a center should be established in the

forad
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NIH. Gallaudet’s principal concern is whether congress will
be willing to appropriate the additional funding that will be
needed to make this institute viable. We assume that some of
this can be accomplisbed by pulling together existing
programs located in other parts of the NIH into one
institute. However, we remain concerned that the Institute
be established in the most cost effective manner possible and
that its establishment not drain resources from existing
research programs. The legislation to establish this
Institute has been introduced and Gallaudet will be
interacting with its supporters and providing assistance in
whatever ways are possible.

Gallaudet is highly supportive of recommendation 2
concerning the establishment of guidelines for early

detection screening.

Chapter 2: Elementary and Secondary Education

Gallaudet supports all of the recommendations in this
section with the exception of number 16 concerning the Model
Secondary and Kendall Demonstration schools. In general, the
recommendations in this section have to do with the
Departrent of Education establishing guidelines and
requirements for the states. Although we support the spirit
of these recommendations, we are concerned that they not lead
to excessive bureaucr~c r in the Department. Given their

general soundness, Gall.udet would like to offer it ., support

O
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in the data gathering and monitoring functions that have been
proposed, especially through the Arnuval Survey of Hearing
Imraired Children and Youth conducted by Gallaudet’s Research
Institute.

The survey represents the current best source of existing
information on Elementary and Secondary education for the
deaf and the best potential data gathering network. We
believe that these recommendations should be implemented in
the mos? cost-effective way possible, and this should include
the use of currently available data sources such as the
Annual Survey. In addition, our Center for Studies in
Education and Human Deveiopment is currently conducting large
scale studies of the factors that influence successful
placement of deaf students. Gallaudet particularly wishes to
lend i%s support to recommendations 5 and 6 that would
refocus the concept of least restrictive environment toward
avpropriateness and would require the consideration of the
nature and severity of handicapping conditions in the
placement of students.

Gallaudet supports recommendation 15, concerning action to
apply the Bilingual Education Act to deaf students. Research
conducted by the Gallaudet Center for Assessmenc and
Demographic Studles indicates that only a tiny percentage of
teachers of the deaf currently use ASL, so funds for training
programs would be needed. Gallaudet endorses this
recommendation to the extent that it would lead to expansion

of the number of deaf teachers of the deaf and t .n increase
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in appropriations for competitive grant programs under the
Bilingual Education Act to serve this deaf constituency.

With respect to recommendation 16, concerning submission
of annual and evaluation reports and setting priorities at
KDES and MSSD, Gallaudet expresses partial support with some
reservations. Gallaudet currently receives considerable
oversight frcm federal agencies and the Congress, We view
the development and dissemination of these reports as
reasonable methods for evaluating and reporting the
accomplishments of KDES and MSSD in relation to the stated
priorities of the schools. This would include thi- additional
priorities recommended by the Commission. However, Gallaudet
would also like to comment about certain impressions
developed and reported by the Commission with which
we disagree.

We disagree that there is a need to redefine the mission
and focus of MSSD so that the student population served by
the school more closely mirrors the national demographics of
secondary school-aged deaf children. fThe current student
body is already heterogeneous and is relective of the
diversity of the national pobulation based on our comparisons
with the national sample of more than 48,000 students in the
Gallaudet Cel:er for Assessment ard Denmographic studies
database. In fact, we already enroll greater percentages of
students in several of the categories of concern to the
Commission than are reflected in the national data. Already

approximately 20% of the MSSD student body read at or below
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the 3rd grade level. The percentage of reported emotional or

behavioral problems among MSSD students is three times that

found in the national sample (15.3% versus 4.5%). The
percentag of MSSD students with learning disabilities is
twice that found n the national sample (15.3% versus 8.2%).
With these numbers of students in the low‘functioning
category, MSSD will be able to continue to develop materials
for use in other schools without the need for significant
modification in the basic mission of the MSSD. We feel that
it is very important that MSSD maintain its status as a
comprchensive high school, with programs for all types of
students. It is possible to place greater emphasis on
development activities based on identified priorities and
this would be our recommendation.

It has also been recom: nded that KDES and MSSD should
develop exemplary programs to meet critical needs as
identified by the Commission. It is recommended that KDES
and MSSD address these priorities through research,
development, training and technical assistance. The respoase
to these four critical areas ¢f need will require careful
reallocation of resources to address increased research and
development efforts in each of these areas. However,
Commission Recommendation 27 proposes a reduction in overall
funding for research purposes at KDES and MSSD. A reduction
such as this will great) ' decrease the. ability of KDES and
MSSD to respond to the new priorities as proposed in

Recommendation 16. The reduction would also decrease the

O

LRIC




72

resources available to conduct product and program evaluation
activities prior to dissemination of products and services.

KDES ard MSSD can, with sufficient advance notice, modify

their development priorities. But if there is a significant

reduction in the funding allocated to research and
development, the overall level of activity in relation to new

priorities will necessarily be reduced.

Chapter 3: Federal Postsecondary Educational Systems

Gallaudet supports recommendations 17, 18 and 19
concerning the strengthening of the Regional Postsecondary
Education programs for the Deaf (RPEPDs), but questions
whether Congress will appropriate additional monies to
support their expansion and the training needs implied in the
recommendations. In particular, lengthening the funding
cycle to 5 years should have a beneficial effect on program
effectiveness and continuity. The Commission might also have
considered the advisability of increasing the length of the
notification of award period to as much as two years before
the award is to begin. This would greatly facilitate
planning in these programs. A further criterion for program
selection of a RPEPD should be its potential to attract a
critical mass of deaf stuc»nts. Gallaudet also supports
recommendation 20 which calls for the establisbment of ten
comprehensive service centers, and we would like to point out

that Gallaudet, NTID and the RPEPDs are currently cooperating
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to coordinate activities related to those outlined in the
recommendation. Gallaudet, in particular, is the world
leader in the higher education of deaf people and will
continue to assist uwther rrograms through consortium
arrangements and our network of regional centers.

With respect to recommendation 21, concerning the role of
the Department of Educztion’s liaison, Gallaudet points out
that the D:partment’s oversight role is clearly outlined in
the current law. In fact, current oversight from the Office
of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services (OSERS)
includes eiei.ents of progra? review and budget development
such as those outlined in the recommendation, and we feel
that those are entirely apprcpriate.

There is not an instance, to our knowledge, in which a
federal liaison or project officer has had oversight
jurisciction for academic programs of a college or
university. An important charact-ristic of collegiate level
academic programs is the manner in which certain aspects of
governance are shared between faculty and administration.
This shared governance concept has served higher education
well from its antecedents in Europe down to current day
university systems.

As with most colleges and universities, Gallaudet depends
rather heavily for programmatic oversight on accrediting
bodies. Not only is the entirc University accredited by the
Middle States Association, but a number of our programs are

accredited by state, regional, or national bodies. Internal
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program oversight of collegiate acadenmic programs
historically is heavily weighted by peer and student
evaluation, in addition to review by administration and
Board. A collegiate faculty, in a similar manner as an
accrediting body, would not be able to accede to the
intervention of a 1i ison officer. Gallaudet a{ready has
national advisory grt s for its elementary and secondary
school progranms.

The Gallaudet Board of Trustees, through its legislative
charter, establishes policy fecr the general direction and
control cf the institution. There is probability of conflict
between the role of the Brard and the role of a Liaison
Officer. The Commission has recommended and the Board is
acting to increase its deaf membership. Any recommendation
fo. federal oversight tnat would reduce the role of the Board
would fly in the farce of cthe recommendation to increase the
oversight responsibility of deaf people.

In summary, Gallaudet already receives extensive
oversight. The following groups are among those which
regularly have review responsibilities for various aspects of
Gallaudet'’s programs:

o Federal Administration:
General Accounting Office, Office of Management and
Budget, Department of Education

o United States Congress:
Appropriation and Authorization Committees both of

the Senate and House
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o Governing Board and Invited Annual Review:
Gallaudet University Board of Trustees (Includes one
U.S. Senator & two members of the House of
Representatives), Independent Auditing Firm

o0 Accrediting Bodies:

Middle States Assoziation (overall review of
collegiate programs, KDES and MSSD), Conference of .
Educational Administrators Serving the Deaf (overall
| review of elementary and secondary programs)

Accrediting bodies which sanction individual

programs, e.g., teacher educatioa, social work,

speech-language pathology, audiology,

rehabilitation counseling, ‘nstructional supervision.

In view of the foregoing it seems appropriate to suggest
that the role of a Liaison Office focus on information and
liaison functions. A centralized source of informaticn about
education of the deaf, under the Secretary’s administration,
could provide useful support to the Administration as well as
to Congress.

Recommendation 22 proposes regular program evaluations of
Gallaudet University and other postsecondary programs to be
conducted by the Department of Education and using outside
consultants. Gallandet University is pleased to cooperate
with all federal revicw bodies as well as submitting regular
reports to such agencies and to other constituent groups.
Likewise, the five-year reauthorization cycle is p2rceived as

being appre.riate. Gallaudet does, however, wish to point
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out that numerous reviews accur on a regular or cyclical
basis. A number of such review processes have been outlined
previously in this paper. 1In particular, the reports
prepared for and by accrediting agencies should be utilized
and became an important part of this proposed five-year
review cycle.

Gallaudet has previously gone on record as opposing
recommendation 23 which calls for a radical increase in
tuition for foreign students and a cap on their enrollment at
10% of the total. We have presented to the Department of
Education a formal report _n the cost implications of foreign
students at Gullaudet and have appended it to this response.
We will not reiterate the arguments developed in that report
but will outline our general objections to the
recommendation. Gallaudet has, on several previous
occasions, indicated that it is an international institution
but that it has never turned away qualified U. S. stucents
while admitting international students. In addition, the
exchange of ideas that results from having a comprehensive
student body forms an important part of the education for our
U.S. students. 1In general, we admit all qualified U.S.
students and then admit aditional international students up
to the capacity of our facilities and resources. This number
has tended to be approximately ten percent of total
enrollment or slightly more. On the basis of arguments
developed in detail in the attached paper, we suggest that

the incremental (or marginal) cost of enrolling these
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s students is currently less than the tuition and required fees
that they pay. According to this argument there is,
therefore, no federal subsidy for these students. We believe
that raising .uition to the evels suggested in the
Commission’s recommendations would have the effect of
severely restricting the ability of deaf students from
developing nations to attend Gallaudet. In addition, we are
concerned that rigid adherence to a 10% cap would be very
difficult to accomplish-~for example, an enrollment shortfall
in U. S. students might accidentally place us in violation
of such a requirement. We propose instead a target range of

10 to 15% of total enrollment, but not a fixed cap.

Commission recommendation 24 proposes that Congress deny
Gallaudet Univers..ty the latitude to accept hearing students
to its baccalaureate programs. Gallaudet fu;ly recognizes
and reaffirms its primary mission of serving hearing impaired
students at the undergraduate level. Accordingly, no strong
issue is taken with this recommendation. We would point out,
nonetheless, that there are some advantages to enrolling a
very limited number of hearing undergraduates in majors which
would lead to their becoming professionals in human service
occupations associated with service to deaf people. We
believe that the early immersion of these students in a deaf
cultural environment represents an important part of their
career preparation. There is no intent, nor would we permit,
the utilization of resources which are otherwise needed or

intended to support deaf students. Nor would we enroll a
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hearing person in preference to a deaf applicant. Currently,
Gallaudet has five hearing students enrolled in bachelor’s
degree programs.

Gallaudet wholeheartedly accepts recommendation number 25,
concerning its affirmative action programs for deaf
employees. This recommendatirn should apply to all federally
supported programs serving the deaf, not only those at the
postsecondary level. Gallaudet also indicates that its Board
of Trustees is currently studying ways to come into
compliance with recommendation 26. We request that the Board
be given a reasonable amount of time to achieve this goal

before legislative action is contemplated.
Chapter 4: Resecarch, Evaluation and Qutreach

Gallaudet is pleased that the COED report acknrledged the
high quality of its research. Explicitly, the Summary of
Chapter 4 states that GU has ". . . done good research . . .
{and should receive continued funding to] . . . ensure a
robust resezrch program." On an implicit level, the worth of
GU’s research to the commission was apparent in that over
half of the rep~rt's citations of published research was to
work conducted by Gallaudet resecarchers. That Gallaudet’s
research served as the major reference source for the report
speaks to the value and uniqueness of the GU research effort.

We note first that if the intent of the report is to
increase the quantity and quality of the research bz2ing done

13
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on deafness as well as the Aiversity of settings in which
this research occurs, then we agree with this spirit. From
our point of view, the Department of Education’s extramural
funding for deafness research represents a very small
percentage cf its resources; likewise, NIH expenditures for
research on this topic are low in proportion to the size of
the affected population. The only coinsistent long-term
commitment to deafness research of any breadth hac been
through the collective efforts of the programs of fallaudet.
Even the level of funding for this effort is modest by major
research institute standards. In order to understana
phenomena associated with deafness, significant? rore
resources are needed.

If the spirit of the report is to increase the quality and
quantity of research about deafness, we note that the
specific recommendaticns (nos. 27 ard 28) do not z . cmplish
the underlying purposes. If adopted, they would have a
devastating effect on Gallaudet’s ongoing directed research
efforts as well as disrupting the Pre-College’s
instructional, development, and evaluation work. For these
and other reasons discussed helow, Gallaudet expresses
disagreement with these two recommendations.

Recommendation #27 calls for the establishment at GU of a
National Center on Deafness Research not only to conduct in-
house research but also to fund research at other
institutions. We note first that the $7.8 million figure

cited in the COED report (p. 92) as being available at GU to
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fund a Center is highly misleading. From the GU general
fund, the Gallaudet Research Institute (GRI)-~the locus of GU
directed research--receives only $2.6 million. This amount
includes money from other revenue souxces in addition to the
federal appropriation. The remaining és million supports
instructional research, development, and evaluation at ?re—
College Programs. This latter figure includes estimated
amounts to support approximately 20% of MSSD and KDES
classroom teachers’ time that ic devoted to research,
development and evaluation. Reallocation of these funds to
support the proposed Center would be impractical and would
decimate those educational prograns.

The $7.8 million appears to represent an overestimate of
$700,000 in funding for overall Universit; research. The
COED appears to have derived this figure from estimated
University research ($2.6 million) and funding for Pre-
college research and developmenc ($5.3 million). However,
both figures include $700,000 transferred from the Pre-
College to the University to suppsrt Pre-college oriented
research in Fiscai Year 1987.

Recommendation #27 also indicates that the proposed Center
should award some of its funds competitively to other
research orgarizations. Gallaudet researchers would be
disallowed from cok..:ing for the grant monies of the cCenter.
Such a proscription belies the Commission’s commitment to
competitive research. As indicated in Chapter 4 (summary),

". . . competition enhances both the quality and relevance of
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1 .search inasmuch as it stimulates innovation and excellence
. . ." and also (pg. 91) ". . . scarce funds should be made
available to support the best research regardless of where it
is performed@." Evidence that some of the "best research" has
been conducted at Gallaudet University is supported by the
Commission Report and by the success of Gallaudet r-searchers
in acquicing extramural funding. It would be to the
detriment of future research on Jeafness and against public
interest to exclude Gallaudet University researchers from
competition for these federal funds.

Finally, we note that the present appropriation for the
National Eye Institute is almost $225 million, of which $198
million supports extramural projects. Our best estimate for
ear research is approximately $35 million. We believe that a
greater share of federal research funds should be made
available to deafness research rather than the Commission’s
suggection of reducing existing support to GU.

In summary, we disagree with recommendation #27 calling
for the establishment of a deafness research center at GU
with significant funding diverted to other institutions,
because it would not only disrupt our current research
efforts, but also other vital educational functions of the
1+ rersity. We do aarer, howeve:, with the statement
elsewhere in the COED renort (p. 92) that Gallaudet’s ". . .
overall level of research funding . . . should be maintained
(or increased)" to ensure a robust program. Further, we

believe that additional funds should be appropriated to
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various federal agencies.(i.e: Department of Education,
National Science Foundation, Nationa. Institutes of Health,
Department of Labor) to enhance existing and future
competitive grant aud coopcrative agreement programs.

Recommendation #28 calls for external review to select GU
research projects. We object to the specific procedures in
this recommendation, which emulate the Federal Register
process, and which may infringe on the ac. iemic freedom of a

m . University function. We strongly believe that applied
to our directed research programs, the specific recommended
procedures (public comment by consumers and researchers
10llowed by proje.t selection based on peer review) are
unneceassary and cumbersome. The administrative expense
associated with the procedures would be costly and
inefficient. Further, cost-efficiel. external review would
be difficult, given the diversity of Gallaudet research
programs which include the following: Assessment and
Demographic Studies, Auditory and 3peech Sciences, Education
and Human .Development, Culture and Comg?nication Studies,
Genetic Services, Mental Health Research, Technology
Assessment.

Nevertheless, we recognize the importance of external
advisement and we are now reviewing our overall process of
research project select an. Recently, the GRI appointed a
subcommittee of its research directors to establish enhanced
and cost-efficient procedures for external advisement.

We also point out that externally funded research projects
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of the GRI are screened and selected for funding according to

stringent grant procedures of sponsoring federal and private

critical evaluation and ranking through the peer review
systens of agencies such as yational Institutes of Health and
the Department of Education. The review boards and institute
councils of these agencies may include consumer
representatives from interested constituency groups as

menbers.

Chapter 5: Professional Standards and Training

Recommendations 29-39 provide a very clear picture both of
qualitative and quantitative issues in professional personnel
areas. The recommendations are central to identifying and
satisfying crucial needs in maintaining an appropriate cadre
of professionals to work with hearing impaired persons.
Ensuring that appropriate standards and policies are in place
for improving and monitoring the availability and competence
of professional personnel is crucial.

Gallaudet University provides the most extensive array of
professional training programs in the various fields related
to deafness. We have traditionally taken a strong leadership
role in promoting improvements both in t e development of
professional standards and in the provsision of adequate

agencies. These projects are cnly awarded grant funds after
|

I

|

’ training programs and will continue to do so.
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Chapter 6: Technology--Progress and Potential

} Our response to the recommendations of Chapter 6 regarding
Captioning, uses of technology in instruction and the
develcopment of improved devices for deaf people is most
supportive.

It is clear that the amont of captioning needs to be
increased and we agree with the Commission that greater
consumer use of captioning coupled with decreased production
costs will help provide the incentive for private sponsors to
support this effort. As the Commission correctly points :
out, the suggestion to issue regulations to require
broadcastexs and cable-TV programmers to caption their
programning (Recommendation 40) is controversiui among the
networks. It is our hope that some reasonable solution could
be worked out.

We are concerned, as is the Commission, that federal funds
for captioning be used to best advantacse. The Office of
Media Services and Captioned Fitms currently has this
re;ponsibility, and it is questionable that a Corporation of
Closrd Captioning (Rec. 41) would be needed. What is needed
is a program to ensure that pressure is put on the pravate
sector to maximize the number of captioned programs.

Recommendations 42 and 45, suggesting that all new TV sets

be capable of decoding, somewhat parallel to the requirement
that new TV sets have UHF capability, would be a much needed

developnent. Gallaudet is also highly supportive of
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recommendations 43 and 44 concerning communication
accessibility of federal proceedings and open captioning on
federally supported instructional materials.

We agree that Congress should provide increased funding
for the development of technolagy for deaf peopls/ (both
instructional and otherwise) (Recommendation 46) and such
technology should be made available on a wide-spread basis
(Recouniendation 47).

As a pioneer itn the development of assistive devices
resource centers and in hosting research, projects, and
symposia in techilology for deaf people, Gallaudet University
is indeed in a position to support Recommendations 48
(assistive devices resources cenuers) and 49 (rnational
symposia on media and technology), und can provide leadership
and advice. The Media Services and Captioned Films program
has long been an important program in the education of the
deaf anc we support Recommendation 50 leading toward its more

efficient utilizai.ion.

Chapter 7: Clearinghouses and Committee on Dezaf/Blindness

The Commission recommendation susigesting improvement in
its clearinghouse network is most appropriate. Testimony to
the Commission revealed a disappointingly large number of
problems within the information provision and exchange as
well as referral services. Improved use of networking

technology and basic guidelines for service and referral
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would be useful. Gallaudet p:ovides extensive information
and referral services within and through both our National
Information Center on Deafness and other units of the
University. 1In fact, Gallaudet’s National Information Center
has rec~i'2d a grant fxeﬁ OSERS to provide for study of the
options available for establishing a national network and for
identifying and implementing data bases needed to disseminate
information on hearing loss and deafness.

Over the past two decades Gallaudet University has become
increasingly involved in servic: to deaf/blind persons.
These services include enrollment of éeaf/blind stucents in
all levels of its instructional programs, extensive service ’
to deaf/blind adults locally and nationwide, technical
assistance programs, and the hosting of national and
international meetings of and for deaf/blind persons. During
this time, Gallaudet has been a member of the National
Advisory Committee for the Helen Keller Center for the
Deaf/Blind. The Commission recommendation to engage in
further extensive study of the needs of deaf/blind persons is
very appropriate and Gallaudet University is pleased to lend
support to such an effort. Within the past year, Gallaudet
was awarded a Cooperative ayrcement under the OSERS Program
for Services to Deaf-Blind Children and Youth to establish a
National Information Center with a focus on the dissemination
of information on effective approaches to educating deaf-

blind children.
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APPENDIX

International Student Cost Analysis

.
-
., S

e
L,
ba

O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




88

Gallaudet’s Juternatjonal Role in the Education of the Deaf

As the first, and still the only free-standing bachelor’s
degree granting institution in the world fovr the deaf,
Gallaudet has always felt a special responsibility o the world
deaf community. According to Gallaudet Archives the first
international student was admitted in 1881. At the banquet of
the International Congress on Education of the Deaf, whach met
at Gallaudet June 22-28, 1963, Anthony J. Celebrezze, the
Secretary of Health, Education and Welfare, said, "This is mcre
than an American institution - it is an international
institution." More recently, Congressional support for
Gallaudet’s international mission was reaffirmed by Senator
Weicker at the 1985 oversight hearings conducted by the Senate
Subcommittee on the Handicapped. Gallaudet Serves an important
international mission which encourages international
relationships. A diversified student bodY ccmprised of

American and international students is critical to the vitality
of the programs at Gallaudet and serves to enhance the
education of our U.S. students. In addition, many of these
students, upon returning to their nations of origin, have
provided stimulus for development of programs and services for
deaf people in their countries.

Gallaudet’s Tuition Policy

Concern over possible federal budget reductions led +o the
implementation of a 50% surcharge for international students in
the fall of 1983. 1In the fall of 1986 that Percentage was
lowered to 20%. Tuition for all students was increasing at a
rate of $350 per year. This along with the 50% surcharge
placed what seemed like an unreasonable burden upon the
international students who wish to attend Gallaudet. Because
of the 1apid increase in the general tuitinn rate,
international students paid more in FY 88 with only a 20%
surcharge than they did in FY 86 with a 50% surcharge, $3,501
in FY 88 vs $3,171 in FY 86 (See Table 1).

Cost of Fducating International Studenis

There 1s not, per se, any federal subsidy for foreign students
at Gallaudet. Gallaudet enrolls all qualified y.S. deaf
citizens who meet the requirements for admission. That is
Gallaudet’s fundamental commitment and we have never deviated
from it; our programs are planned and designed with that basic
consideration in'mind. In addition, we enroil a number of
international students up to the capacity of our facilities and
other resources. In the fall of 1987, that number was 218 (187
undergraduates and 31 graduate students). We do not actively
recruit these students. Currently, our federal appropriation
nakes up about 75% of the support for University Progiams. The
question about costs of educating internat’onal students
implies that there is a fixed urit cost for educating students
at Gallaudet, and that somehow if we did nct enroll
internationa) students our programs and expenditures would be
smaller. We suggest that, in fact, this is not at all
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clear--the sizes of most of our academic departments are
predicated on a general range of student enrollment and could
not be significantly reduced if our enrollment were reduced by
218 students. In addition, there are fixed plant and
institutional support costs that would be present with or
rrithout international students. What is needed here is an
wnalysis of incremental (marginal) costs and this has proved to
be a very thorny question in higher education. However, below
we will address the question of institutional costs related to
adding additional stuadents to our enrollment.

in determining its cost per student, Gallaudet has for some
time employed a method of calculating full cost that wac
introduced by the GAO in its first audit of Gallaudet programs.
According to this method of calculating cost, tatal educational
and general expenditures as reported in the annual Higher
Education General Information Survey (HEGIS) are divided by
total Full-time equivalent enrollment (FTE). falculated in
this way, total cost per student at Gallaudet in FY 87 was
about $25,700. Total educational and general expenditures
includes such expenditure categories as research and public
service that are not directly related to the provision of
educational programs to curvently enrolled students. 1In
addition, functions such as research and public service consuume
administrative resources of the university. For these reasons,
in order to calculate a realistic educational lost per student
it is necessary to remove expenditures for research and public
service and indirect costs associated with these activities.
There are several ways of factoring out these non-educational
costs. In the secord GAO report issued in 1986, such a
calculation was made and costs for educating students were
found by the GAO to be approximately $15,900 in FY 85. An
additional $9,300 per student was found to have been spen®. on
research, public service and other activities. 1If we apply the
same logic to our current costs we get a cost for educating
each student of approximately $16,000 for FY 87 or nearly the
same as in FY 85. This steady cost is a result of rising
enrollment and moderating expenditures. We would anticipate
that these costs will ke at approximately the same level for
the next several years.

The nature of incremental cost and the extent of the economies
that Gallaudet has been able to introduce are illustrated by
the fact that Gallaudet’s average costs per student tiave not
increased in real dollars during the past three years, while
enrollment was increasing rapidly. In fact since 1984, the
total cost (GAO I method) has actually declined (see Table 3).
This suggests that *he incremental cost per student is less
than the average cost. In fact, the decrease in cost per
student is even more dramatic when we consider that there was
general inflation in higher education of 16% during this period
{Higher Education Price Index - HEPI). Table 3 shows what the
cost per student would have been in 1984 dollars in each of the
years following 1984. In order to calcalate an incremzntal
cost per student for 1987 over 1984, it is first necessary to
calculate, in 1987 dollars, the cost of educating the 1,472
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students enrolled in 1984. This is done by first inflating the
total expenditures in 1984, by the HEPI, to 1987 levels ($40.4
million in ’84 to $46.9 million in ’87). The latter number is
the cost, in 1987 dollars, of educating the 1,472 students
enrolled in 1984 (Table 3). The difference between this numoer
and the actual expenditures of $49.2 million is the incremental
cost in 1987 dollars of educating the additional 440 students
who have enrolled since 1984. This number is $2,324,000.
Dividing this number by 440 gives a total incremental cost per
student of $5,282. Applying the Ga0 II calculation to this
number gives us an incremental edqucational cost of $3,284, the
federal portion of which is $z,463.

In academic year 1987-88, our 218 international students each
paid tuition and required fees (excluding room and board) of
$3,500. If we assume an average educational cost per student
of about $16,000, international students at Gallaudet paid 22%
of the average educational cost asscciated with them. Ffederal
support for Gallaudet University progcams is approximately 75%,
so the federal component of the educational cost would be about
$12,000. Of this amount, international students paid 30%,
leaving about $8,500 per student supported by the federal
government. At current enrollmznt icv-tls and tuition rates,
federal support for the average cost amounts to a& total of
about $1.8 million. Given the arguments presented above we
maintain that much of this awmount is in fixad instructional and
plant support that would not be significantly reduced were we
to enroll no international students. In terms of incremental
educational cost, international students are currently paying
more in tuition than the cost associated with them. In
Academic Year, 1988-89, all students will ay an additional
$100 in tuition, with a 20% surcharge for international
students, so that the latter will be Yaying an increasing share
of the average and incremental federal costs associated with
them. Room and board fees are calculated to provide

subs’ antially full support for dining and residence halls.

Thus international students are currently paying substantially
full cost for these services.

Future Actions

Because of the concern Congress has expressed in this matter,
we will be considering the advisability of reinstating a 50%
surcharge for international students in the future. There will
be two overriding concerns: Gallaudet’s ability to generate
financial supgort for scholarships from the foreign governments
of the countries from which students come to Gallaudet; and,
most importantly, the ability of these students to pay an

. increased rate.  Given the importance or these internaticnal

- students to our own program and the yole of the former in the
development of deaf people throughout the world we do not plan
at this time to curtail our enrollment of internctional
students. Of course we will not deny admission t alified
deaf Apmericans. We believe that their relativel, small numbers
and considerations of incremental or marginal cost indicate
that these international students represent a very small
investment of federal resources and that the returns are large.
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Reinstatement of a 50% surcharge at current tuition and
enrollment levels would reduce federal support for the average
education cost of these students by about $200,000. Such a
surcharge would increase the amount by which their current
tuition rate exceeds the incremental cost. N

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




92

Table 1
Gallaudet Tuition and Required Fees
FY 83 FY 84 FY 85 FY 86 FY 87 FY 88 FY 89
U.S. Studonts
on 984 1,334 1,684 2,034 2,384 2,734 2,834
Required Foos 291 320 120 120 120 2 220

L TR L S e —e——— pm—n- ————— _———— —————

Total 1,275 L0 4 1,804 2,154 2,804 2,954 3,054

Inter. Students

Tuition 284 2,001 » 2,526 % 3,051 % 2,861 ** 3,281 #+ 3,40) »
Required Foes 291 320 120 120 220 220 220
Total 1,275 2,321 2,646 3,171 2,98 3,501 3,621

* 50% Surcharge
** 20% Surcharge

Table 2

Recont History of Intornational
Student Enrollments

Fiscal Year FY 87 FY 88 FY 89 »
Undergraduate 186 187 185
Graduate 28 k3 30
Total 214 218 215

* Anticipated
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Table 3

Incremental Cost of Student Education at Gallaudet

Higher Tctal Cost per Cost per

Fiscal Education E and 6 FTE Student Student
Year Price Index Expenditures Enrollment Current $s 84 Dollars

{$ in 3,000s) {GAa0 (GAO I)

1984 1.00 $40,406 1,872 $27,45Q $27,450

1985 1.07 $43,608 1,701 $25,637 $23,960

1986 1.11 $45,188 1,752 $25,792 $23,236

1987 1.16 $49,195 * 1,912 $25,730 $22,181

*» Estimated--Audited financial Statement not yet available

o Cosc of educating 1,472 students in ‘87 dollars=$:6,871,000

o Increase in student enrollment, ‘8% to 87 = 1,912 - 1,372 = 44

o Incremental cost of educating additional 440 students in ‘87 dollars:
$49,195,000 - $46,871,000 = $2,324,000

o Incremental total cost per student = $2,324,000/%40 = $5,282

o Incremental educational cost per student, GAO II method :
{516,000/525,730) * $5,282 = $3,284

o Federal portion of GAO II incremental cost = .75 * $3,284 = $i,%63

O
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Mr. Owens. Thank you, President Jordan.
Mr. Hlibok?

STATEMENT OF GREG HLIBOK, PRESIDENT, STUDENT BODY
GOVERNMENT, GALLAUDET UNIVERSITY

Mr. HuiBok. I am happy to be here with you this afternoon as a
representative of the student body government and as one of the
non-professionals in deaf education.

I was raised exposed to deaf education and, at Gallaudet Univer-
sity, have seen a lot. I would like to explain about the events of
three weeks ago at the protest.

There are many different kinds of groups of students at Gallau-
det University. Some have different methods of language that they
use. Some come from different schools, some mainstreamed, some
from residential scheols, but within the protest, we all came to
have one common goal—to have a better life and to have better
things for deaf people. That was the common goal that we had.

How these people have been raised are different, but the
common goal was what we were all here for.

Thank you.

Mr. Owens. Thank you very much. I want to thark all the mem-
bers of the panel and congratulate you, Mr. Hlibok, on the success
of your movement. You probably have a place in history for having
succeeded more rapidly than most movements of this kind have
succeeded.

I also want to again congratulate President Jordan on his new
appointment. Since all college presidents have a difficult time now-
adays, I am sure you face quite a challenge. Congratulations; you
have my sympathy.

Mr. JorDAN. Thank you.

May I say something, sir? I would appreciate some very special
recognition of Mr. Hlibok, because he comes here today at great
personal sacrifice. He has missed many classes due to the events of
the past few weeks, and we continue to make demands on his time.
?:é I really want to express to him my appreciation for his coming

ay.

Mr. HLiBok. Perhaps I should get some extra credit for this as a
course? [Laughter.]

Mr. OWENs. Again, we appreciate your being here, Mr. Hlibok
and congratulations again. You have established a momentum
which we hope will not lessen in the days ahead, and you certainly
have the support of this subcommittee in achieving your objectives.

I have a fgw questions.

do appreciate the fact, President dJordan, that you will be sub-
mitting the result of your deliberations within your working group
to us. Please make that within the next 10 days. We would appreci-
ate receiving the recommendations that you wish to make with re-
spect to your response to the report of the Commission.

On the matter of redirecting resources, I asked a question of the
Commission members before, and I used the term “yulcanization”
merely to dramatize. I don’t think that is what is happening, but in
terms of the kinds of resources that we have which are quite limit-
ed, is such decentralization likely to produce greater results in our

Q
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research and development effort, or are we likely to lessen the
impact of it?

Mr. JorpaN. I will speak first, if I may.

I understand-and appreciate the Commission’s recommendation
that more research needs to be done. I have some concerns with
the way in which they calculated the amount of money that they
would redirect from Gallaudet to other institutions or to make that
competitive and be awarded to people on a competitive basis.

I also have some concern about Gallaudet University going into
the business of reviewing grant proposals and awarding the money
to other individuals. The Department of Education and the Nation-
al Institutes of Health and the National Science Foundation have
been doing these things for years.

I would encourage the Congress to think about increasing the re-
sources to programs like those that exist in the Department of Edu-
cation and the National Science Foundation. It would not serve
well to try to carve out of the Gallaudet budget the money that
now is directed to research.

On. thing that I noticed in a quick review of the Commission
report was that about half of their references, their data, came
from research that had been conducted at Gallaudet. So, the re-
search at Gallaudet is very effective and very well respected in the
field, and I would be very sorry to see that damaged.

Mr. Owens. Mr. Castle?

Mr. CastLE. I might add to the answer to your question about de-
centralization. There is a possible or highly probably harmful effect
in over-doing the matter of decentralization. It could lead to a
%.reat deal. of duplication of effort which doesn’t seem to be produc-

ive.

Mr. OweNs. On the matter of hearing students and international
students—well, they are two separate items. The international stu-
dents—has anyone made the effort to get a reading from the State
Department or some other branches of our government as to the
beneficial products we realize as a nation in having these students
from all other nations here?

Two, do they open a door? Is there a door opened as a result of
having students from all over the world to collaborative efforts—I
asked this question before—collaborative efforts with other govern-
ments and other institutions throughout the world in terms of the
problems of educating the deaf?

Mr. JorpaN. Oh, yes, absolutely. The World Congress of the Deaf
has its meetings every four years, and there always are large num-
bers of Gallaudet alumni who are currently leaders in the different
nations around the world.

Yesterday, I was interviewed by the Voice of America radio sta-
tion. During that interview, I was asked to name some individuals
and how much impact they had had in their countries who had
been educated at Gallaudet University, and I chose Nigeria simply
because I began the university setting myself as a new freshman
with a new freshman from Nigeria, and we have corresponded on
an on-going basis since that time.

In Nigeria, virtually all of the schools for the deaf were estab-
lished by Gallaudet University alumni. I see the impact of Gallau-
det graduates out there in the world as being tremendously large,
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and it is something that we need to continue. We are the world’s
only B.A. granting liberal arts institution for deaf people. They
don’t have other options.

Myr. CastLE. I can only speculate in terms of my answer, because
NTID does not yet have the experience that Gallaudet University
has in terms of serving foreign deaf students. However, as we have
developed a rationale for having this opportunity at NTID, a key
factor in the rationale is the beautiful cross-cultural influence that
would occur from young deaf people from other countries on our
own U.S. citizens and vice versa.

Mr. Owens. Mr. Galloway, I just wondered as a regional oper-
ation or State based operation, do you feel that there is ample com-
munication and transfer of benefits from these two nationally
funded institutions, NTID and Gallaudet?

Mr. GaLLoway. Not until very recently when NTID started their
efforts in making this consortium which we have mentioned. Other
than NTID’s efforts, no.

I would like to comment on the research part. While we current-
ly do not do any research, I feel that we have the capability and
need to conduct different types of research.

For example, most of our students come from the mainstream
programs with a very high readin level, high academic perform-
ance, and we also have some studgents who do not have the lan-
guage capabilities to succeed in a four-year program. We would be
In an excellent position to conduct some research in that area, and
we would welcome the funding to Jo that.

Mr. OwENS. Mr. Castle, you had a comment?

Mr. Casrir. Yes, I woulﬁ like to point out the consortium effort
that has just taken its initiative in the last year and half is one
thing, but I weuld like to point out that NTIB in its total history
has been a support service model Program which most of the post-
secondary programs are. It was NTID that established the first
training program for training interpreters for the deaf, having
done so in 1969. There is not a reflection across the country of that
initiative, because there are many programs for training interpret-
ers of the deaf.

It was NTID that blocked out the importance and the proper uti-
lization of proficient note takers as another kind of support service.
Note takers and tutor training occurred first at NTID. This has an.
other transfer ability to these other programs at the post-secondary
level that are support service models themselves.

Mr. Owens. Mr. Castle noted, President Jordan, that they had a
liaison officer and a proiiect officer within OSERS. I wonder, what
has been the liaison re ationship with respect to Gallaudet? Are
you satisfied with the liaison arrangements in the past and present
or would you have some recommendations for improving it for the
future, liaison between Gallaudet-and OSERS?

Mr. JORDAN. The relationship between the University and
OSERS in the past has been budgetary in the main. There hasn’t
been any real program officer with an evaluaiion responsibility.

- The model secondary school for the deaf, however, has always
had a program officer who has made that kind of review.

The 1986 law did establish a liaison officer in the Department of
Education, and the Department of Education is now establishing
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that Office of Deafness and Communication Disorders. I would sug-
gest that that liaison as defined in the law which is information
sharing is a good model. We look forward to working with that
once it is up and running.

Mr. Owens. Thank you.

Mr. Bartlett?

Mr. BartLerT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Castle, I wonder if you would take a few minutes and de-
scribe in some additional detail NTID’s proposal which I find to be
quite intriguing and would be very helpful if implemented for what
is called the post-secondary consortium which you mentioned in
your statement. I have a couple of questions.

First of all, can you give us some idea of the annual costs of
that? Secondly, how many people would you contemplate that the
program would reach and how-would it iitnpact their lives as far as
hearing impaired persons? Third, does NTID yet have a proposal
for funding that is fleshed out as far as how much would come
from Federal funds and how much from other funds?

Mr. CastLE. Would you first like a brief description of what the
consortium is about? -

The movement in terms of establishing the post-secondary con-
sortium—the first step in that process was to reconvene an organi-
zation that was in existence some eight or nine years ago called the
Council of Directors. The Council of Directors turned out to be six
individuals, the President of Gallaudet University, the Director of
NTID, and the directors of the four federally stipulated regional
post-secondary programs for the deaf.

We have brought that council back into existence. We have
added to that group in terms of a full council three ex officio mem-
bers, one of which is from the organization of CSAVR, a second the
President of the ADARA organization, and the third would be,
hopefully, the Executive Director of the National Organization of
State Directors of Special Education. This would become a steering
committee.

As the consortium goes further into place, we would have in
place a national coordinator and at least six regional coordinators.

The impact eventually in terms of this effort would be primarily
for post-secondary individuals who are deaf who are not at the
moment able to go to the existing post-secondary programs in the
United States. The chief aim of the consortium would be to impact
on other people who are post-seccadary but who are not going to
post-secondary educational programs at the moment.

As we look at the cost factor, we are actually recommending
even in the fiscal year 1989 appropriations request for NTID an
amount ot $400,00C. That amount o? money would be used for put-
ting in place the national coordinator and the six regional coordi-
nators and building what we would cail the master plan.

As we look to out years in terms of funding for the cons ‘*ium’s
efforts, we would suggest only in crude estimate that in the second
year we may need as much as $1.8 million, in the third year as
much as $2.7 million, and then in the three successive years after
that maybe an amount of $3.6 million.

We would hope by the third year in dealing with the consortium
that we would also be tapping private resources, so the appropria-
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tion level after that third year would peak in fiscal year 1992 to a
level of $3.1 million out of the $3.6 and then would gradually move
downward as we sought more and more private funding. This is the
description of the cost factor.

We would assume that in the period of time in which we would
begin to impact on individuals, we would have a direct impact on
at least 600 people in the fiscal year 1990, 900 people in fiscal year
1991, some 1,200 individuals in fiscal year 1992, and staying at that
level for the following two years unless we find ways and means
for increasing that number.

Also, an indjrect irapact for other persons probably in a preven-
tion mode by virtue of dealing with other audiences on an outreach
basis would be teachers of the-deaf, educators of ilie deaf, parents
of the deaf, vocational rehabilitation counselors of the deaf. So, we
would be also hitting home in a prevention mode, meaning lower
the number of low achieving dea? for the future by some kind of
prevention mechanisms using these kinds of individuals.

We would hope that in the first year, fiscal year 1990, we would
strike at least 3000 of such individuals, move up to 4500 in the
second year, and close to 6090 in the third, fourth, and fifth years.

Mr. BARTLETT. You wouldn’t propose any private sector funding
initially for the first two years?

Mr. CastLE. The proposal at the moment stands for probably no
private sector funding in the first mode of planning and not in the
first year, fiscal year 1990. However, that is, of course, a reasonable
thing to consider, but we would expect that before we get the con-
sortium really moving ahead, it is going to be very difficult to ra-
tionalize private funding in that early year.

Mr. BARTLETT. Dr. Jordan, I want to ask Dr. Jordan as well as
Mr. Castle a sort of a fundamental question, and I wonder if you
could compare for us the number of students that you impact quite
successfully at Gallaudet as well as at NTID and compare that to
the universe of the number of students that graduate from high
school or who at least leave high school every year, that is, the
total size of the population that requires additional or post-second-
ary education?

How large is that gap, and what should we do to fill the gap?

Mr. JorpaN. The best way for me to respond to your question, I
think, is to talk briefly about our outreach activities.

The number of students who are on campus at Gallaudet every
year is around 2200, but the number of individuals whom we reach
through our outreach efforts last year was about 45,000 people. We
have six regional centers in the United States, one in the Boston
area; one in Florida; one in Eastfield, Texas; one in Johnson City;
one in California; and one at Gallaudet itself.

We have major efforts in literacy, in adult basic education, and
we do reach a large number of students out there who are not en-
tering regular programs of other kinds.

To compare that to the number of students who are leaving sec-
ondary school, I really don’t know that number off the top of my
head, I an. sorry.

Mr. BARTLETT. Mr. Castle?

Mr. CastLE. Perhaps I can give some brief review of that part of
the question. First of all, I would point out that we are currently
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serving 1245 deaf student~ at NTID. While dealing with the rubella
bulge, we peaked in the (1 of 1984 to serve 1320 deaf students at
that time. Now that the rubella bulge has taken its entry into post-
secondary educational levels, the number will begin to go down,
and this is one of the reasons we are talking about the possibility
of foreign students at NTID.

However, it was mentioned, I think, by Bill Gaine - that there are
now in the 150 post-secondary programs across the United States
some T0G0 students in place. Yet, at the same time, when you look
at the current existing from high schools of hearing impaired stu-
dents, the number is about 7800 right now.

Seventy percent of that 7800 do not go to postsecondary educa-
tion. It is impossible for them to do so, because the average reading
level of that 70 percent is at grade level 2.6. As a matter of fact,
the average reading level of the entire 7800 who come out of the
high schools is only at grade levei 3.5.

So, we find that those who are moving nn to post-secondary edu-
cational experiences are 30 percent of those individuals leaving
high school, and the average reading level of that group is only at
grade level 5.7. We also find that at NTID, in order to accomplish a
baccalaureate degree, the reading level at the initial point of enter-
ing a baccalaureate program must be at least 10th grade level. Oth-
erwise, the chance for success is quite limited.

For our associate degrees, the average reading level must be
close to that of the 8th grade. Again, unless that is so, the aptness
of completing the program is very low. Even for our certificate di-
ploma programs, technical in nature, the average reading level
must be close to the 5th grade level.

I think it is important to point out in addition, though, to talk
about the cost benefit of this kind of program which has probably
some generalizability to the population we would hope to impact
through the consortium.

The average baccalaureate graduate from NTID and the host in-
stitution, Rochester Institute of Technology, provides a lifetime
earning that is 2.7 times as great as those individuals who do not
make it into a post-secondary education program. The average life-
time earnings of the associate degree graduate is close to 2 times as
great as thos: individuals who do not make it into post-secondary
programs.

I might also quickly point out that in terms of those who don’t go
into post-secondary programs, they do indeed enter the labor force,
but whether or not they find jobs is another question, and we do
detect that at least 19 percent of those individuals are not current-
ly employed, and most of the others, if they are employed, are
probably under-employed and could achieve better in the employ-
ment market if they had a different kind of training.

Mr. BarTLETT. Mr. Galloway, did you want to respond?

Mr. GatLoway. Yes. I would like to comment on this issue.

Mr. Lauretson of St. Paul Technical Institute has previously tes-
tified that, because of the lack of funding, they have had to keep
the number of students limited, and they have not been able to
provide summer school for the last three years. If the funding were
available, they could serve many more students.
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We have the same problem in California. We need to limit the
number of students that we can serve because of the interpreting
services. It costs money, and we are not able to increase the
number of students, and we have never had summer school.

Mr. BARTLETT. Mr. Hlibok, my question of you is, as a student
and as you have observed your fellow students graduate from Gal-
laudet, in your judgment in today’s environment of 1988, what are
the principal barriers to employment of a Gallaudet student as you
see your fellow students graduate and as you see the ones who
don’t achieve employment? Give us a sense as to why some don’t
end up fully employed.

Mr. HLiBoK. Well, since Gallaudet established a new program,
EPOC program—it is an off-campus program—things have im-
proved, and many deaf people got a lot of jobs through that kind of
placement. It is improving so far, but as far as I know, many deaf
students who do get Jegrees at Gallauqet University and get jobs
go off, and they don’t get jobs that are similar to what they ma-
jored in.

Maybe it is because the jobs that they applied for—maybe they
are not ready to hire, but the EPOC Program now has been success-
ful in educating those companies and the hearing people who are
hiring deaf people saying that deaf people are capable of working,
and, so far, the number of students who graduate from Gallaudet
University are getting more and more jobs going from Gallaudet
and going into the working world.

Mr. BARTLETT. So, among other things, perhaps we should ex-
plore an education program for hearing employers.

Mr. HriBox. Yes, perhaps.

Mr. BARTLETT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Owens. I want to thank the panel again, and let me point
out to Mr. Hlibok, it is not a tragedy always if you end up being
employed in an area for which you did not train. I understand your
area of expertise will probably be engineering, and you are train-
ing as an engineering student, but you might end up in politics.
[Laughter.]

Mr. OweNns. Thank you, again, members of the panel. We appre-
ciate your testimony.

We now enter the second phase of our hearing as we focus on the
Office of Special Education programs. We will have a three-minute
recess to allow those who are leaving to leave, and we will begin
again in three minutes.

[Recess.]

Mr. OweNs. The hearing will come to order. Please be seated.

We are pleased to welcome Mrs. Madeleine Will, Assistant Secre-
tary for the Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services
at the Department of Education. She is accompanied by Tom Bella-
my, the Director of the Office of Special Education Programs at the
Department of Education.

Madam Secretury, you may begin.
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STATEMENT OF HON. MADELEINE WILL, ASSISTANT SECRETARY,
OFFICE OF SPECIAL EDUCATION AND REHABILITATIVE SERV-
ICES, DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION, ACCOMPANIED BY
THOMAS BELLAMY, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF SPECIAL EDUCA-
TION PROGRAMS, DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

Mrs. WiLL. I am pleased to testify before you today on the
progress being made by the Office of Special Education and Reha-
bilitative Services and the States in implementing the revised pre-
school grant program for handicapped children aged 3 through 5
and the new early intervention program for infants and toddlers
with handicaps. In addition, I want to report on accomplishments
in compliance monitoring and on progress in developing transition
programs for handicapped youth.

In terms of implementing the revised preschool and new early
intervention programs, I want to describe what we expect to accom-
plish, the evidence we have that those expectations are being met,
the problems we are encountering in implementation, and the solu-
tions we are developing to remedy those problems.

The Education of the Handicapped Act Amendments of 1986
changed the preschool grant program from one that provided a fi-
nancial incentive to increase services to children with handicaps to
one that requires participating States, after a phase-in period, to
provide a free appropriate public education to all 3 through 5-year-
old children with handicaps.

The goal of the preschool grant program is to have preschool
services available to all children with handicaps aged 3 through 5
by fiscal year 1991. As part of the Education of the Handicapped
Amendments of 1986, Congress createq significant financial incen-
tives to encourage States to increase the number of preschoo! chil-
dren served and to help them in developing additional programs to
meet the needs of these children.

I am happy to report that significant progress has been made in
accomplishing these goals. States have estimated that during this
school year, they would be serving about an additional 31,000 chil-
dren, an increase of almost 12 percent over the number served last
year. This compares with an increase of 2 percent in fiscal year
1987, the year preceding this new program.

I am also pleased to report that all States are currently partici-
pating in this program. The participation of all States in the pre-
school grant program and the significant increase in the number of
preschool children served show that we are making important
progress in achieving our goal of making a free appropriate public
education available to preschool handicapped children.

Although we are very pleased about the progress that has been
made, we are also concerned about some early problems in imple-
mentation. We are concerned about the statutory requirement that
bonus payments tor additionzl children to be served in fiscal years
1987 through 1989 must be made on the basis of State estimates
rather than on the basis of actual child counts.

Under the law, if States do not meet thei. estimates, their pre-
school grant allocations must be adjusted downward in the follow-
ing fiscal year. These adjustments are administratively burden-
some for States.
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Therefore, the Department will submit legislation to change cur-
rent law so that allocations for the additional children to be served
in fiscal year 1989 would be based on the December 1, 1989 child
count. This change would eliminate the need for adjustments in
fiscal year 1990 when the statutory provision for bonus payments is
no longer in effect.

We are also concerned that, based on inquiries from States, there
may be confusion about the States’ obligation to provide FAPE to
each handicapped child receiving services under the program. Asa
result of this confusion, some children who are entitled to FAPE
may not be receiving it.

We are undertaking two initiatives to ensure that States are
aware of their obligations and are complying with the EHA re-
quirements. First, we are targeting our monitoring activities to in-
clude preschool program implementation in States in which we
have reason to believe there maIy be problems.

Second, the Office of Special Education Programs will issue a
policy memorandum to clarify the application of FAPE require-
meunts to preschool children during the phase-in period and thereaf-
ter.

Congress also suthorized under the Education of the Handi-
capped Act Amendments of 1986 a new program for infants and
toddlers with handicaps and their families, Part H. The purpose of
the program is to assist States in developing and implementing
statewide systems of coordinated, comprehensive, multi-disciph-
nary, interagency programs to provide early intervention services
{«p ali children with handicaps aged birth through 2 and their fami-
ies.

We had several expectations for this program. First, we hoped all
States would participate. We were also determined to provide
timely technical assistance and information to participating agen-
cies to assist them in understanding the program.

Overall, we have been successful in accomplishing these goals.
First, all States are participating in this prograra.

* Second, OSERS has also provided technieal assistance to State
agencies. In July of 1987, OSEP, in cooperation with the Division of
Maternal and Child Health of the Department of Health and
Human Services, held a conference for representatives of the lead
agencies responsible for coordinating the program to assist them in
understanding program requirements.

In addition, in 1987, OSEP initiated an Early Childhood Research
Institute on Policy to provide statistical and research information
to States regarding the implementation of the early intervention
program. This institute will provide annual descriptive statistics on
the status of States’ efforts to provide comprehensive services to
handicapped infants and toddlers as well as explanatory research
on the effects of State policies. This information will be isseminat-
ed to State policy makers to assist them in developing comprehen-
sive services for infants nd toddlers.

We do expect some problems in the implementation of the new
Part H program in that the new legislation presents some new
challenges to the States. For example, States must develop proce-
dures to design an individualized family service plan which must
Incorporate a multi-disciplinary assessment of the infant’s or tod-
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dler's unique needs, the family’s needs, and the services required to
meet those needs. States are also required to establish a single line
of responsibility for the general supervision of the Part H program.

A particular challenge to States in carrying out this general su-
pervisory responsibility is the development ot capacity at tha State
and local level to ensure the coordination of fiscai resources and
services.

In order to assist the States in meeting these challenges, OSEP
has established a new national early childhood technical assistance
system, NECTAS, which will place primary emphasis on assisting
State agencies in areas of State identified priorities. The purpose of
this emphasis is to provide the support necessary to States to meet
their responsibilities under this program.

Under the EHA, responsibility for ensuring compliance with pro-
gram requirements rests with the State Education Agency, SEA. It
is the role of OSERS to ensure that States are adequately exercis-
ing this supervisory responsibility.

The primary focus of OSERS’ monitoring system is, therefore, di-
rected toward the SEA and is specifically designed to look at
whether the SEA is exercising its general supzrvisory authority
over the programs in its State, including whether the SEA has an
adequate system of compliance monitoring.

In the past three years, OSEP has monitored 24 States all of
which were found to have varying degrees of deficiencies in their
monitoring systems. For example, two of the most common findings
are that States fail to monitor every EHA requirement or fail to
monitor some programs within the State such as special school

In an effort to correct such problems, States have been required
to amend their monitoring procedures and monitoring instruments.
In addition, we have recently completed & technical assistance
effort with a number of States to assist them with the development
of new monitoring structures.

The importance of this focus in OSERS’ monitoring efforts
cannot be discounted. If OSERS can ensure that States are ade-
quately carrying out thsir oversight responsibilities through the
application of good, comprehensive monitoring practices, better
services for handicapped children will result.

Despite the positive results of our monitoring in many areas, I
am not totally satisfied with the efficiency of the OSERS effort. As
you know, the development of a rational, effective monitoring
system has been a priority for the past several years. When we
began the effort, we experienced a number of delays in the process
because of the need to train staff, test and revise monitoring in-
struments, and generally work out problems that normally arise
when implementing new systems.

The result was unanticipated delays in the issuing of monitoring
reports following on-site monitoring visits.

We have made improvements. The time lapse between conclusion
of on-site visits and issuance of draft reports has been reduced by
one-third. I have recently added more manpower to our monitoring
staff, and I hope to make further improvzments in the monitoring
system. I also welcome suggestions frora the Subcommittee as to
methods for additional improvements.
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Youth with disabilities face an uncertain future when they leave
the nation’s secondary schools. Some studies have indicated that
only betvseen 50 and 60 percent of graduates are employed.

As a result of these figures, OSERS, in 1983, announced a nation-
al priority on transition from school to employment. This was fol-
lowed closely by the Education of the Handicapped Act Amend-
ments of 1983 which established a new program to assist in the
transition of youths with handicaps to employment, continuing
education, and adult services.

I am pleased to report that we have made substantial progress
since 1983 in the research and demonst:ation aspects of transition
programming. Ou.' research and demonstration programs have de-
veloped a solid knowledge base regarding the critical features of
transition programming which are necessary to allow disabled
youth to move from the classroom into employment,

However, I continue to be concerned about the unacceptably high
rate of unemployment faced by handicapped youth. We must now
assure that the knowledge we have acquired is not put on the shelf,
We must use the knowledge as a base for eucouraging States to im-
plement effective transition programs for all handicapped students.

We must move to capacity building in our transition programs.
Finally, we must also continue to work on eliminating the econom-
ic disincentives to employment for handicapped individuals which
discourage many from seeking or holding jobs.

It is my belief that transition from school to work is the single
most critical problem facing handicapped youth today, for it is only
through adequate employment that we can foster independence
and maximum participation in adult society.

No longer is it sufficient to look at high school graduation alone
as a successful gutcome measure for disabled youth. Success must
be measured by the ability of disabled high school graduates to
fully participate in adequate, meaningful work.

Finally, I have been asked to comment on the report of the Com-
mission on the Education of the Deaf. My statement, which was
presented before the Senate Subcommittee on the Handicapped on
March 21, is appended to this testimony.

I would now be happy to answer any questions from the mem-
bers of the Subcommittee.

[The prepared statement of Madeleine C. Will follows:]
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I am pleased to testify before you today ¢ the progress being made by the
Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services (OSERS) and the
States in implementing the revised Preschool Grant program for handxcap;ed
children aged 3 through 5 and the new Early Intervention Program for Infants
and Toddlers with Handicaps. In addition, I want to report on accomplishments
in compliance monitoring and on progress in developing transition programs for

handicappr  ’suth.

In terms of amplementing the revised preschool and new early intervention programs:
I want to describe what we expect to accomplish, the evidence we have that those
expectations are be1ag met, the problems we are encountering in implementation,

and the solutions we are developing to remedy these problems.

Preschool Grant Program

The Education of the Handicapped Act Amendments of 1986 changed the Preschool
Grant program from one that provided a financial incentive to increase services
to children with handicaps to one that requires participating States, after a
phase—~in period, to provide a Free Appropriate Public Education (FAPE) to all

3 through 5 year old children with handicaps.

The goal of the Preschool Grant program 18 to have preschool services available
to all children with handicaps aged 3 through 5 by fiscal year 1991. As pact of
the 2ducation of the Handicapped Act Amendments of 1986 (EHA), Congress created
significant financial incentives to encourage States to increase the number >f

preschool children served and to help them in developing additional progcams to

meet the needs of these children.




I am happy to report that significant progress has been made in accomplishing
these goals. States have estimated that during this school year they would be
serving about an additional 31,000 children, an increase of almost 12 percent
over the nuzber served last year. This compares with an increasc of 2 parcent
in fiscal year 1987, the year preceding this new program. I am also pleased to
report that all States are currently participating in this program. The
participation of all States in the Preschool Grant program and the significant
increase in the nucber of preschool children served show that we are making
important progress in achieving our goal of making a free appropriate public

education available to preschool handicapped children.

Although we are very pleased about the progress that has been made, we are also
concerned about some early problems in implementation. We are concerned about
the statutory requirement that bonus payments for additional children to be
served in fiscal years 1987 through 1989 must be made on the basis of State
estimates rather than on the basis of actual child counts. Under the law, if
States do not meet their estimates, their Preschool Grant allocations must be
adjusted downward in the following fiscal year. These adjustments are
administratively burdensome for States. Therefore, the Department will submit
legislatica to change current law so that allocations for the additional children
to be served in fiscal year 1989 would be based on the Decesber 1, 1989 child
count. This change would eliminate the need for adjustments in fiscal year 1990,

when the statutory provision for boaus payments 1s no longer in effect.
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We are also concerned that, based ca inquiries from States, there cay be

confusion about the States' obligatica to provide FAPE to each handicapped
child receiving services under the program. As a result of this confusion,

some children who are entitled to FAPE may not be receiving it.

We are undertaking two initiatives to ensure that States are aware of their
obligations and are complying with the EHA requirements. First, we are
targeting ocur monitoring activities to include preschool program implementation
in States in shich we have reason to believe there may be problems. Second,
the Office of Special Educaticn Programs (0SEP) will issue 2 policy memorandum
to clarify the application of FAPE requirements to preschool children during

the phase-in pericd and thereafter.

Early Intervention Program

Congress also authorized under the Education of the Handicapped Act Amendments
of 1986 a new program for infants and toddlers with handicaps and their families.
(Part H). The gurpose of.che program is to assist States in developing and
implementing statewide systems of coordinated, comprehensive, multi-disciplinary,
interagency programs to provide early intervention services to all children with

handicaps, aged birth through 2, and their families.

We had several expectations for this program. First, we hoped all States would
participate. We were also determined to provide timely technical assistance
and information to participating agencies to assist them in understanding the

program.
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Overall, we have been successful in accomplishing these goals. First, all States

Second, OSERS has also provided technical assistance to State agencies. In

July 1987, (OSEP), in cooperation with the Division of Maternal and Child Health,
Department of Health and Human Services, held a conference for representatives
of the lead agencies responsible for coordinating the program to assist them in

understanding program requirements.

are participating in this program.
In addition, in 1987 OSEP initiated an Early Childhcod Research Institute on

Policy to provide statistical and research wnformation to States regarding the

annual descriptive statistics on the status of State's efforts to provide

comprehensive services to handicapped infants and toddlers, as well as explanatory

| implementaticn of the early intervention program. This institute w1ll provide
|
|
|

research on the effects of State policles. This information will be disseminated
to State policy makers to assist them in developing comprehensive services for

infants and toddlers.

We do expect some problems in the irplementation of the new Part H program in
that the new legislation presents some new challenges to the States. For exanrple:
States must develop procedures to design an Individualized Family Service Plan
(IFSP), which must 1ncorporate a multi-disciplinary assessment of the infant's

or toddler's umque needs, the family's needs, and the services required to meet
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those needs. States are also required to establish a single line of responsibil-
ity for the general supervision of the Part H program. A particular challenge to
States in carrying out this general supervisory responsibility 1is the development
of capacity at the State and local level to ensure the coordinaticn of fiscal

resources and services.

In order to assist the States in neeting these challenges, OSEP has established
2 new national early childhood technical assistance system (NECTAS). NECTAS
will place primary emphasis on assisting State agencies in areas of State-
identified priorities. The purpose of this emphasis 1s to provide the support

necessary to States to meet their responsibilities under this program.
Monitoring

Under the EHA, responsibility for ensuring compliance with program requirements
rests with the State Education Agency (SEA). It 1s the role of OSERS to ensure
that States are adequately exercising this supervisory responsibility. The
primary focus of OSERS' monitoring system 1s therefore directed toward the SEA
and is specifically designed to look at whether the SEA 1s exercising its general
supervisory authority over the programs in 1its 3Stater including whether the SEA

has an adequate system of compliance monitoring.

In the past three years, OSEP has monitored 24 States, all of which were found
to have varying degrees of deficiencies 1in their monitoring systems. For example,
two of the most common findings are that States fail to monitor every EHA require-

ment or fail to monitor some programs within the Stater such as special schools.
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In an effort to correct such Problems, States have been required to amend their
monitoring procedures and moaitoring instruments. In addition, we have recently
corpleted a technical assistance effort with 2 number of States to assist them

with the development of new monitoring structures.

The importance of this focus in OSERS monitcring efforts cannot be discounted.
If OSERS can ensure that States are adequately carrying out their oversight
responsibilities through the application of good, comprehensive monitoring

practices, better services for handicapped children will result.

Despite the positive results of our monitoring in many areas, I am not totally
satisfied with the efficiency of the OSERS effort. As you know, the development
of a rational, effective monitoring system has been a priority for the past
several years. When we began the effort, we experienced a number of delays in
the process because of the need to tramn staff, test and revise monitoring
mnstruments and generally work out problems that normally arise when irplementing
new systems. The result was unanticipated delays in the 1ssuing of monitoring
reports following on-site monitoring visits. We have made improvements. The
tume lapse between conclusion of on-site visits and 1ssuance ot draft reports
has been reduced by one-third. I have recently added more manpower to our
monitoring staff and I hope to make further improvements in the montoring
system. I also welcome suggestions from the subcommittee as to methods for

addit ional improvements.
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Transiticn
2tanaiticn

Youth with disabilities face an uncertain future when they leave the nation's
secondary schools. Some studies have indicated that only between 50-60 percent
of graduates were employed. As a result of these figures, OSERS, in 1983,
announced 2 natiocnal prio ity on transition from school to employment. This was
folloued closely by the Education of the Handicapped Act Amendments of 1983 which
stablished a new Program to assist in the transition of youths with handicaps to

employment, continuing education, and adult services.

I am pleased to report that we have made substantial progress since 1983 in
the research and demonstration aspects of transition programming. Our
research and demonstration programs have ‘developed a solid knowledge base
regarding the critical features of transition programuing which are necessary

t allow disabled youth to move from the classroom into erployment.

However, I continue to be concernad about the unacceptably high rate of unemploy-
went faced by handicapped youth. We must now assure that the knowledge we have
acquired is not put on the shelf. We must use the knowledge as a base for
encouraging States to implement effective transition programs for all handicappea
students. We must move to capacity-building in our transition programs.  And
finally, we must also continue to work on eliminating the economic disincentives
to employment for handicapped individuals which discourage many from seeking or
holding jobs.
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It is my belief that transition from school to work 1s the single most cratical
problem facing handicapped youth today. For it 1s only through adequate
erployment that we can foster independence and maximum participation in adult
society. No longer is it sufficient to look at high school graduation alone

as a successful outcom: measure for disabled youth. Success must be measured by
the ability of disabled high school graduates to fully participate in adequate

meaningful vork.

Comnission on the Education of the Deaf

Finally, I have been asked to comment on the Report of the Commission on the
Education of the Deaf. My statement, which was presented before the Senate
Subcommitte on the Handicapped on March 21, 1s appended to this testimony.

I would now be happy to ansver questions from members of the subcommittee.
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Thank you for the opportunity to present the Department of Education's comments
on the Report to the President and the Congress of the United States by the

Commission on Educat.ion of the Deaf entitled: Toward Equality: Education of

the Deaf.

The Department has followed the Commission's work very closely and assisted

the Commissicn with its extensive task. The Department commends the members of
the Commission for the amount of work done in such a short time. In my brief
remacks todays I would like to comment on some of the 1ssues and recommnendations

set forth in the report by the Conmission.

program Administration

In the area of program administration, I am pleased to announce that the Office
of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services has established 2 unit on
Deatness and Communicative Disorders within the Office of the Assistant
Secretary. The unit will address policy issues and coordinate Service programs
to meet the unique needs of children and adults who are deaf or communicatively
disabled. It will focus on the rapid advances in such areas as technology:
linguistics, psychology and other areas affecting human development. It will
also carry out the monitoring and evaluation responsibilities mandated to the
Department under P.L. 99-371, "The Education for the Deaf Act", and house Xhe

liaison officer to Gallaudet and NTID.

O
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Evaluation and Oversight of Gallaudet University, National Technical Inst’ Jte

for the Deaf, and the Regional Postsecondary Programs

The Department welcomes the Commission's recommendation in regard to the
evaluation and oversight of Gallaudet University, the National Technical
Institute for the Deaf, and the Regional Postsecondary Education Programs. The
Department has begun plans to conduct a systematic evaluation of Gallaw ..t
University followed by evaluations of the National Technical Institute of

the Deaf (NTID) and the Postsecondary Education Programs.

In order to prepare for the first study, the Department plans to consult with a
team of experts to develop guidelines for conducting evaluations of these
complex and specialized institutions of higher education. This ia an important
first step because any evaluation must be credible to professionals in the
field of deafness, to the Congress, and to other parties. The Department
expects the guidelines to ba completed in fiscal year 1988. The full study of
Gallaudet should begin shortly thereaftecr.

Research

Regarding research, the Commission recommends the establishment of a National
Center on Deafness Research within Gallaudet University which would be managed
by the University. The present Federal funding level for research would be
maintained, but 2 significant portion of it would be awarded competitively by

Gallaudet University to other qualified research organizations.
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The Department cannct support these recommendations. The Department agrees
with the Comission's draft recommendation, that is, to have Congress provide
to vallaudet University and the National Technical Institute for the Desf a
base-level line item for research, development and evaluation. The remiining
research funds should be mada available on a competitive basis and administered

by the Federal government.

It must be pointed out that Gallaudet University has always successfully
compated for special support from discreticnary grant programs of the Federal
government. The Federal governmant has already established peer review
procecdures which ensure fair and open competiticn utilizing experts in the

field to review applications.

Appropriate Education

The Commission addresses the issues of appropriate education and least restrictive
environment for the deaf and states that in developing the individual education
plan (IEP), consideration should be given to such factors as severity of

hearing loss and the potential for using residual hearing: academic level and
learning style: communicative needs and the preferred rode of communication:
linguistic, cultural, 30cial, and emotional nceds; placement preference;

individual motivation: and family support.

The Department endorses the concept that each of these factors sho '1d be
considered in designing IEP's. However, we would like to sStress that the cduca-

tional neceds of the child are the principle concern of the IEP comittee, and,

i
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to the axtent that thes: factora effect the educational needs of any child

with handicaps, including cne who is deaf, the factors should be taken into
account. Current Federal policy does not need to be medified to achieve this

objective.

The Cormission recomrands that the Department should refocus the least v stric-
tive environment concept by emphasizing appropriateness over the least restric-
tive eavironment. The Depirtment believes that such an approach would be in-

correct and encourages a balanced approach which emphasizes appropriateness in

the lezst restrictive environment.

The Depsctment agrees that placement decisions can properly be made only in

the context of & decision on what constitutes appropriate education for each
particular child. Properly designed IEPs dofine the educational goals and
services for cach child based on the child's unique needs. Placement decisions
st be based en the Igp. Consequently, the child is to be placed in an
educationsl setting in which the appropriate education apesified in the IEP can
be daliversd. Our most recent child count show that over 75 percent o’ deaf
and hearing-impaired children aged 3-21 are being secved in interg  «d
placements. The challenge, and our §oal- {3 to ensure that every student
receives appropriate education and related zervices to meet their individual

needs.

Standards
The Comisaion, in several of its recommendations, expresses the .3 for

program standdeds or for standards for the qualifications of parsoanel working
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believes that determination of.educaticnal standards properly should be en-
trusted to States and professional organizations concerned with setting ogram
or personnel qualification standards and, therefore, objects to the recommenda-

tion to give this responsibility to the Federal govermment.

In accordance with the Comuission's recommendation cn the need to davelop
standards, the Unit on Deafness and Communication Disorders has assisted in the
establishment of a parent task force to develop suggested guidelines
recommending minimal standards in public schools serving hearing-impaired
students. The group has a number of pcofessionals assisting in the task. We

expect that the guidelines will recommend standard: in the follewing areas:

}

=5=

with deaf students to be developed by the Federal government. The Department
o standards for identification of hearing-impaired infants

o standards for educational programs for hearing-impaired students
o quality indicators for programs serving hearing-impaired students

o certification standards for professionals working with hearing

impaired students in the classroom
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As you can see, the new unit on Deafness and Communicative Disorders is already
considering many of the issues identified in the report of the Commission on
the Education of the Deaf. The Department is convinced that the activities of
this new unit will raise the quality of education, mot only for children who
are hearing-impaired or communicatively disabled, but for all children wath

special needs.

I would like to request permission to submit for the record 2 more detailed
response to specific recommendations of the Commission. However, I will be

happy to respond to any specific Questions the Committee may have at this time.

ERIC
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Mr. Owens. Madam Secretary, as a transition question, would
you comment for a minute on-the fact that the Commission on the
Education of the Deaf was most concerned with the problem of
what they call the confusion in interpretation around the directive
of the least restrictive environment versus the least restrictive ap-
propriate environment?

Will there be any steps taken soon to clarify this? Is it an ideo-
logical or philosophical problem that is in the way here, or are
there ways it could be clarified so there is less confusion?

Mrs. WiLL. Well, I can give you our interpretation of the statute
which we think is pretty straightforward based on the language in
the statute, and it is that you have a team of people at the State
and local level who make a determination based on input from ex-
perts, and, certainly, parents play a very significant role in that de-
liberation. A decision is made about what constitutes a good educa-
ti;)irllgl program and an appropriate educational program for the
child.

Then, there is an attempt or should be an attempt to try to find
the lggst restrictive environment in which that program can be de-
livered.

The two steps are intertwined. You don’t isolate one from the
other. It is sort of like putting two pieces of a puzzle together.

The standard is providing the best educational services in the
least restrictive environment possible, and there should be a range
of options from which parents and other choose. It is also the case
that the program that is finally settled upon should be specifically
refined and tailored to meet the needs of the individual child.

Mr. Owens. Do you think the deaf students could encounter a
particular kind of problem in this process, special problems in this
process?

Mr. BeLramy. If I could just add a couple of comments to it, one
of the things that stands out very strongly in the Commission
report is a concern for the quality of what students with deafness
receive when they go to school. The report makes many suggestions
that recommend that we attend to quality and appropriateness.

One of the concerns that the Department expressed about the
report in its formative stages was it implied that there was neces-
sarily a conflict between that and the concept of least restrictive
environment. The statute essentially is fairly clear, saying that the
program for any individual child in special education will be
planned around that particular child’s needs and appropriate to
that individual.

Then, as Mrs. Will stated, the second aspect of the statute says
that we would remove someone from the regular education envi-
ronment only if necessary to achieve the goals that were set for
that individual child.

There is no necessary conflict between those concepts. I think it
is fair to say that there is an absolute commitment to ensuring the
excellence in quality of education for pecple with deafness consist-
ent with the report of the Commission.

Mr. OweNs. In your evaluation and monitoring, do you make a
judgment that mainstreaming in the case of the deaf, for example,
is closer to least restrictive?
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Mrs. WiL. Well, to go back to your earlier question about the
deaf encountering more problems, that implies or I think your
question implies that the least restrictive environment is a static
thing, that it is one place. It is not.

The least restrictive environment is not necessarily the regular
class for a student. It is not necessarily the regular school. It can
be.a separate class or a separate school.

That is what I mean about a deliberation that refines both the
lacement and the program to the needs of the individual student,
ut there is a bias in the statute that says we need to try to deliver

the services in the least restrictive environment possible, and we
know from our research and our demonstrations that it is possible
to do that for all the different categories of children with handicap-
ping conditions,-including -the deaf.

We have a sense of what the best practices are and what those
need to look like, and it is a matter of improving State systems.

Mr. Owens. You say there is nothing in your administration or
interpretation of the regulations which pressure groups to define
appropriate in terms of _.ainstreaming—pressure alwags to see
mainstreaming as being the first most appropriate setting?

Mrs. Wire. No, sir. Our standards do not do that. We say that—
we use the language of the statute which indicates that the least
restrictive environment is the preferable placement, but, as I say,
that is not a fixed concept. The second part of the equation has to
be meeting the needs of the individual child.

Mr. Owens. Well, you are aware of the fact that they consider
the waters to be considerably muddied?

Mrs. WiiL. I understand that.

Mr. Owens. If it is so clear, why is there so much difficulty, in
your opinion?

Mrs. WirL. Because I think there is an attempt on the part of
some people to say that the least restrictive environment is, in and
of itself, not a good placement for a deaf youngster. We don’t think
the act says that, and I don’t believe that that is the case, in fact.

Deaf students can be and are being served very nicely in least
restrictive placements all across this country. We visit programs
and know about them and know about the features of those pro-
graras that involve the necessary supports for delivering the serv-
ices, interpreter training and other forms of support that are re-
yuired in order to deliver appropriate education.

We need to raise the awareness on the part of parents and ad-
ministrators and professionals about what those features are, what
the components of a good educational program are for a deaf
youngster in the least restrictive environment.

Tom, anything else?

Mr. Berramy. If I could add maybe just one item, the statute
makes it fairly clear that what happens to an individual child is
decided by a team of people at the local level. It does not give us in
the Federal -Government -the -authority to-prescribe placements off
any kind. It sets up a structure for decision making.

In a sense, the best way to imagine this process is that you have
a team of people who are most knowledgeable about an individual
child who are asked to decide what it is exactly that would repre-
sent a good educational program for this individual. The second

LI
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question that follows that is, do we have to remove that individual
from the regular education environment and, if so, how far in
order to provide-what the team believes is a good educational serv-
ice.

Part of the confusion, of course, or ¢ of the concern relates to
a Supreme Court ruling regarding wh. ¢ the standards are that
local schools must use in deciding what is an appropriate educa-
tion. That is not something, obviously, within the Department of
Education that we have prerogatives over.

Mr. OweNns. Turning to the broader issue of monitoring, Madam
Secretary, your testimony claims you have monitored 24 States in
the past 3 years. Isn’t it true that monitoring isn’t completed until
a corrective action plan has been implemented? If so, how many
corrective action plans has OSERS approved?

Mrs. WiL. The monitoring system is an elaborate one. It is cer-
tainly a lengthy process. I agree with the first part of your ques-
tion, and we have been in the process of developing the monitoring
system these past several years in sort of incremental stages.

We are just now beginning to reach the point where we are final-
izing the CAP’s, but I would hasten to say that we don’t regard the
finalization of the CAP as the beginning of the corraction period.
We have worked with States, and many of them have voluntarily
begun to change their system even before we finished the final
report let alone gotten to the corrective action plan.

So, we think we have a very good working relationship with
States in terms of collaborating and developing of the corrective ac-
tions that are necescary, and then we intend to follow through to
provide some technical assistance to help States where that is nec-
essary.

What we have found—I would like to go back for a moment. Sev-
eral years ago when I first arrived, there was a great deal of criti-
cism about the weaknesses in the monitoring system. I felt that it
was very important to put a priority on the development of a moni-
toring system, and Congress certainly urged that as well.

We think that we are in the process of helping States to build a
capacity to do a better job of monitoring, because one of our con-
sistent findings has been that there are weaknesses in the State
monitoring systems. However, to bring those on line overnight is a
difficult task.

It requires on the part of States developing policies and proce-
dures where there really almost wasn’t a basis of standards against
which to measure the locals. The States are in the process of doing
this now, and we are very pleased with the results of the monitor-
ing system that have led to the changes in policy and procedures.

We are watching the States develop the ability to monitor, and
we are very confident and optimistic that, as we move further
down through the process looking more closely at implementation
that.we will see even greater changes at-the local level.

Mr. OweNs. So, how many corrective actions plans has OSERS
approved?

rs. WiLL. Tom?

Mr. BELLAMY. Let me provide the data on the entire process, if I

may.
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Mr. OweNs. I just want to know the number of corrective action
plans yo-: have approved.

Mr. BeLramy. Of the entire plans that are approved, there are
none. There are several individual—

Mr. Owens. You have not approved any corrective action plans?

Mr. Berramy. There are several individual corrective actions
that have been approved and implemented.

er:) Owens. But you have not approved any corrective action
plans?

Mr. BeLamy. We have approved one corrective action plan in
part. We have not approved all of the prescribed corrective zctions
from any single State.

Mr. Owens. Madam Secretary, has a philosophical or political
decision been made to leave the States on their own to really do
what they want to do? There are several indications that there
seems to be no serious monitoring effort, no Federal presence out
there to protect rights. When you say you have only done one cor-
rective action plan, it sort of adds to that.

Are you fully staffed in the monitoring area? I understand the
system is fully developed. for monitoring. You are not in the proc-
ess of still developing a system. You have a system, but is it fully
staffed?

Mrs. WiLL. It is not fully developed, and I will let Tom talk a
little bit more about what the process is, but I guess I am some-
what chagrined to hear that there is a concern that there is not a
monitoring presence at the State and local level and that there are
not activities underway in that regard.

If you look at the range of findings, over 15 significant major
areas of compliance have been examined in the past several years
involving 28 States. I think that the record is a very good one.

I guess what I would ask of the people who are expressing these
concerns is, what is it, what issues should we be looking at that we
are not looking at, because we are certainly finding——

Mr. OwENs. Can you rephrase that? What actions should you be
taking that you are not taking?

Mrs. WiLL. Yes, and I——

Mr. Owens. Corrective actions.

Mrs. WiLL. But I would further ask you about the universe of in-
dividuals and groups that you have sampled to come up with this
conclusion that there are dire problems with the monitoring
system. There are lots of parent groups, and there are State direc-
tors that we deal with.

Tom has created a task force that involves a large number of
representatives of parent, consumer, and professional groups who
have been working with us for a very long time, giving us on-going
advice as to how to improve the monitoring system and to refine it.
We feel very comfortable with what we have done thus far.

Mr. BELLAMY. Mr. Chairman, if I may, let me describe the devel-
opment of the monitoring system and some of the critical issues
that I think get at the concerns you are raising.

In my somewhat less than two years as director of the office, I
have had as a primary priority from the Assistant Secretary the
development of this monitoring system in a way that we would im-
plement a system that was considered fair by the States and thor-
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ough by the advocates and that was within the capacity of our or-
ganization.

Many of the questions that you raise essentially get at decisions
that I made related to which aspect of the monitoring system to
focus on in development. As you know, we don’t have the luxury in
the bureaucracy of simply stopping monitoring while we develop a
new system. The issues that you raise were exactly the issues that
led the Assistant Secretary to developing a new monitoring system
in 1985 and 1986.

You can imagine our system really in a series of three phases.
The first phase leads up to the issuance of a draft report. That in-
volves an on-site visit—

Mr. Owens. Dr. Bellamy, we need not waste time on this. I am
aware of the nature of the system.

Mr. BeLramy. Okay. -

Mr. Owens. I am concerned about the effectiveness of the system
and the end product. You said you have only approved one correc-
tive action plan.

Mr. BErLamy. Then let me address your issue specifically.

As we have worked with States between the draft and the final
report, we have found a number of States which have moved so
quickly to address every issue that we have identified that we have
extensively footnoted the final reports that we sent to States noting
that the things that we had identified as problems had already
been corrected by the time the final report had been issued.

b We see that as a success, not a failure in the monitoring effort,
ut——

Mr. Owens. Let me ask you about one specific case. California
was reviewed twice in the last 7 years. The same deficiencies were
found each time.

As of this date, California still has no final report which means
that over this period of time, over $.5 billion in Federal funds have
been awarded to a State in the face of clear evidence of non-compli-
ance.

How do you justify this continued awarding of Federal funds and
the lack of any action, or is this information also incorrect?

Mr. BeLuamy. I don’t have information concerning that——

Mr. Owens. On California?

Mr. BeLLamy. I would be very happy to provide information in
writing concerning the earlier review of California. The current
review is near completion. I expect that the final report will be
mailed within a week.

hI;/Ig OweNs. This has been going on for 7 years. Do we agree on
that? ) .

Mr. Berramy. I would be happy——

Mr. OweNs. It has been reviewed twice in the last 7 years. Is
that not a fact, or do you contest that fact?

Mr. BeLLamy. I have data here that describes the most recent
review.

Mr. OwWENs. And you didn’t find the same deficiencies each time
you reviewed it?

Mr. BELLamy. As I said, I will be happy to provide that compari-
son in writing. I have the data from the most recent review here.

oo
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Mr. OweNs. Well, give us your conclusions at this point. What is
the situation with respect to California? Where are you in your
monitoring process?

Mr. BeLLamy. Where we are in our monitoring process is, as I
mentioned, within the week we will be issuing the final report to .
the State,

Mr. OweNs. California?

Mr. BELLAMY. That is right.

Mr. OweNs. Thank you.

[The information to be supplied follows:]

i
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In response to the House Subcommittee on Select Education request
for further information on OSEP's 1980 and 1988 Cal:ifornia
monitoring reports, please find set forth below a comparison of
findings contained in these reports.

OSEP'S 1988 CALIFORNIA MONITORING REPORT: REPORTED IN
IDENTIFIED FINDINGS OF DEFICIENCY 1980 REPORT
YES NO

§I.1 California's Department of Education (CDE) did X

not have supervisory authority over each public
agency providing related services (e.g., physical
therapy (PT), occupational therapy (0T), and mental
health services) to handicapped children in
California to ensure that each child is provided
with a free appropriate public education (FAPE). Pg2

§1.2.A CDE did not ensure that handicapped children X
were removed from the regular educat:ion enviroament
only when more restrictive placements were
educationally justified. Pg4

§1.2.B CDE did not ens're that the placement of X
handicapped children in spec:ial education programs
was based on their individualized education
programs (IEP) and not on the basis of the
category of their handicapping condition or the
current current administrative configuration of
services. Pgé6

§I.2.C CDE did not ensure that the provision of X
extra curricular and nonacademic services to
handicapped children was in the least restrictive
environment (LRE). Pg7

§I.4 CDE did not ensure that IEPs contained X
needed related services (e.g., PT and 0T). PglO

§1.5 CDE did not ensure that its child counts X
are accurate. Pgll

SII.A CDE failed to implement an effective system X
of monitoring because it failed to correct the
deficiencies identified by OSEP (see §I) and because
it could not identify public agency compliance with
a la-ge set of Federal requirements. Pgl2

SII.B CDE did not take appropriate enforcement X
action to ensure correction of deficiencies it does
identify when monitoring public agencies. Pgls
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Page 2 - California Reports

OSEP'S 1988 CALIFORNIA MONITORING REPORT:
IDENTIFIED FINDINGS OF DEFICIENCY

REPORTED IN

SIII.A CDE did not ensure that it only approved
local educational agency (LER) applications for
EHA~B funds that met Federal requirements. Pgl?

SIII.B CDE did not ensure that changes in LEA
plans met Federal requirements., Pgla

SIV.A CDE did not ensure that public agencies
retained the records needed to demonstrate
compliance with Federal requirements. Pgls

§IV.B CDE did not have an adequate system to
ensure a sufficient number of qualified personnel
were available to meet the needs of handicapped
children. Pgl9
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Mr. OwgNs. Mr. Bartlett?

Mr. BarTLETT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

By way of comment, I guess I never heard of anyone accuse Tom
Bellamy and Madeleine Will of not being tough enough on States,
but here is a first.

Mr. OweNs. It was not an accusation; it was a question.

Mr. BArTLETT. Duly noted, Mr. Chairman.

It does seem to me that what is important for this subcommittee
to focus on and what I think you could provide us either right now
or additionally is the goal which is to change behavior in the class-

. room. I mean, the goal is to provide an appropriate public educa-

tion in the least restrictive environment to every student.

That goal is better accomplished by assisting States and persuad-
ing them to accomplish that goal than it is the issuance of reports.
So, if what you are telling us is that many of those items found to

in non-compliance are quickly corrected by the States, it seems
to me that that does achieve the goal.

Can you give us any kind of quantification of that number of
some of the States that you have monitored and how many of the
issues have been resolved before the issuance of the final report or
duri‘;lg the course of it, or do you have any kind of an approxima-
tion?

Mr. BeLramy. I would rather do it accurately in writing. I know
personally of three reports in which we have ex.ensively footnoted
corrections that had already been made prior to issuance of the
final report.

Mr. BARTLETT. In your opinion, will you be able to footnote each
of the changes that the States had made prior to the issuance of
the final report?

Mr. BeLramy. That is a practice that we have had at the request
of the State director of special education or the chief State school
officer in the State. Often, we have known that the practice had
already been corrected but did not make specific reference to that
in the final report when the correction occurred between the draft
and the final. So, our practice has not been entirely consistent in
giving States credit in writing for having done it. It simply shows
up ig the next step of the process as the corrective action is pro-
posed.

Mr. BArTLETT. And what then happens when you find a State out
of compliance in specific instances? What happens next if, in fact,
you are not able to resolve it before the issuance of the report?

Mrs. WiLL. Well, I would have to say we feel that we work very
well with the States. If a State refuses to implement a corrective
action plan, we have to move to terminate the funds.

That has not happened in the past that we have had such hostile
dealings with States. Mostly, as Tom says, they are extremely
ea%er to implement corrective actions and are beginning to do that
before the final report is issued.

Mr. BartLErT. Do you negotiate compliance between the State
and the Feds and do you do that in public or in private or in some
combination?

Mrs. Wi, We don’t negotiate corrective action. We do give the
States an opportunity to send in more data if they feel that there
are misunderstandings concerning questions of facts or we talk to
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them by phone or in person to clarify the factual statements that
are made in the report, but we don’t negotiate corrective actions
with them.

Mr. BARTLETT. Dr. Bellamy, I would hope at some point you
would discuss—don’t call it negotiate if you don’t want to—what
the State has to do to comply both verbally and in writing. These
are often complicated problems and complicated solutions, and
sometimes the solution has been found by another State just re-
cently, and it becomes your job what that range of options is.

So, how would you describe, once the findings are determined
and the State is told of its problems or during the process, how
8%%139 you describe the communication between the State and

Mr. BELLAMY. Our moniwring system is established with a prac-
tice that allows the State to comment on a draft report for a period
-of -30-days. We have had a practice of allowing States to extend
that for a period of time. .

That time period is normally used specifically for a State to cor-
rect factual problems that might have existed in the report. Obvi-
ously, it.is difficult for a staff in a short visit within a State to ana-
lyze all of the information that might be available concerning the
State’s administration of special education programs, and we feel it
is reasonable to provide the State an opportunity to correct prob-
lems of fact that we have in the report.

At that time, a final report is issued. That final report prescribes
corrective actions.

Since the State has had that advance notice, they do have the
opportunity to be in a situation in their own State of saying at the
time that a final report comes out that they have already made the
corrections that were necessary.

That is followed by each of the corrective actions essentially
asking the State to address particular findings where we have iden-
tified' discrepancies betweer: the State’s administrative practice and
the regulations. Each one of those particular corrective actions has
its own time line.

The corrective action plan that the chairman referred to earlier
is simply a device that we use that provides a point of comment on
the specific corrective actions that a State might take.

The fact is that the corrective actions themselves are already
prescribed in the final report, and they have a time line at that
point. We did build in the corrective action plan as a way for us to
review the activities that the States——

Mr. BARTLETT. When you say the corrective actions, you mean
the soiutions to the——

Mr. BeLramy. That is right, the solutions. The corrective actions
th?mselves are prescribed in the final report that the States re-
ceive.

Mr. BARTLETT. So, the final report then also prescribes the solu-
tions.

Mr. Beramy. That is correct.

Mr. BArTLETT. I am still not certain I understand the answer. At
that pc;@)nt you have discussed the solutions with the State, or have
you not?
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The right answer is yes, you have, but I am not sure what the
real answer is. [Laughter.]

Mr. BerLamy. The level of discussion that we have had with
States has varied over the course of the process. Remember, this is
a s‘{,stem that is in development.

e have made every effort to identify, even in the early analysis
stages, to identify ways that the State feels are reasonavle to ad-
dress problems that we have identified. In other States, we have ac-
tually sat down, reviewed corrective actions to determine whether
or not those actions are feasible within the State’s particular ad-
ministrative structure, if we have allowed the correct amount of
time for States to do it.

When States have submitted corrective aciion plans, they have
of’ered alternative time lines or alternative strategies that would
meet the same objectives.

Mr.. BARTLETT. Well, one final comment, and you may wish to re-
spond to it as a question.

First, it seems to me from the States and the parents that I have
talked with that in fact the monitoring program has achieved some
substarntial success. Nothing is perfect, and as the Secretary said in
herdtel‘.\timony, there are some improvements that still need to be
made.

However, the goal of the monitoring program is not to shut of
education of the handicapped mon=y. The goal of the monitoring
program is to ensure both compliance with the law—but let me
take that back. That is not even the goal. The goal is ultimately to

rovide education to the student, ang we believe that can happen
y assuring compliance with the law.

At every step in the process, the places in which the monitoring
program has worked most successfully is when there has been a
maximum of communication. Some States tell me that after the
draft report is drafted and sent back to the State, they find surpris-
es in it, and that is the bad news. There shouldn't be any surprises.
The on-site visit should have already discussed areas that seem to
be in non-compliance on the surface.

The good news is the State then has the ogportunity for the final
report to bring additional information to bear, to discover what
could be done about those non-compliance items, and to discuss it.
And that level of communication is excellent.

Another level of communication has to extend all the wa
through to the parents and the teachers and others so that we all
listen and learn from one another. Therefore, that communication
has to be, as much as is possible, of a non-adversarial nature.

One of the things I think we do well is we start off the process
with a parent meeting, and that is very helpful. One of the sugges-
tions that I would have would be to communicate back with the
ﬁarents during the process in terms of those items that the State

ag correct, has begun tu correct, and then communicate back with
the parents as to what the monitoring process has done and what
groﬁ ems have been corrected so the parents are not left in the
ark.

Secretary Will, do you wish to respond?

Mrs. WiLL. That is a recommendation that has been made to us,
and it is one we are considering. We received another recommenda-
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tion that we are acting upon, however, whick is to sche:ule the
parent meeting earlier to give more notice to the individuals who
might be interested in attending that meeting but also then to give
our team more time to incorporate and target issues that have
been raised in the parent meeting when they actually go on-site.

I want to underscore something you said that was very impo.-
tant about the wurpose of the monitoring system not to ensure com-
-pliance at the local level. There are 16,000 school districts. We
could never ensuxe compliance on the part of 16,000 school dis-
tricts. In fact, the act doesn’t give us the authority to do that.

It says that the State educational agency shall be responsible for
assuring that the requirements of this part, that is, Part B, are car-
ried out and that ﬁl educational programs for handicapped chil-
dren with a State will be under the general supe ision of the per-
sons responsible for educational programs for .ndicapped chil-
dren. That is a common misunderstanding, I think, on the part of
people out there.

Another common risunderstanding is that OSERS has the au-
thority to directly investigate individual complaints. We do not
have that authority. That rests with OCR, and there are adminis-
trative mechanisms in place at the State level. OCR has the ability
to investigate an individual complaint.

We have the due process system at the State level.

Mr. BArTLETT. The Office of Civil Rights is within the Depart-
ment of Education.

Mrs. WILL. Yes, it is.

Mxr. BARTLETT. So, you have some association with it.

Mrs. WitL. We do, indeed, but the Office of Special Education
and Rehabilitative Services and Tom’s division of monitors do not
have the authoritK to investigate them.

Mr. BARTLETT. Are you in the same building?

Mrs. WirL. Yes, sir.

Mr. BARTLETT. On the same floor?

Mrs. WiLL. Yes, sir.

hMr:? BARTLETT. Couldn’t you just walk down the hall and ask
them

Mrs. WILL. Yes, sir, we do.

Mr. BartrerT. I hope you do.

Dr. Bellamy?

Mr. BeLLAMY. If I could follow up just a moment on your commu-
nication point which I thought was an excellent one ‘and describe
sonte things that we started this year.

For the first time that I know of, at least, we began a process
that involves an annual review of :his entire monitoring system by
a group that includes representatives of all of the major constituen-
cies that are affected-by monitoring. We sat down over a two-day
period with representatives of the State special education directors,
parent groups, advocacy organizations, local special ed directors,
t?:%d others that had some investment in the way that we moni-

réd.

We reviewed an entire list of recommendations about how the
system might evolve with a commitment to making gradual, incre-
mental and useful change each year as that group sits down and
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meets. I think we have a process in place that will lead us to sys-
tematic consideration of the kinds of » :ggestions you were making.

In fact, each one of your ideas, I am happy to say, were on the
table for discussion when that group met last summer, and I am
sure will be there again when we meet again this summer, but we
do have a process in place that involves a lot of people in the
design of how we do this.

We clearly have some issues that we are still working on in de-
veloping the system. I would have to say that the first stage of the
system involved getting the process really in place to get a final
report out. We spent much of this year making sure that we can
move successfully from the draft report to the final report in a suc-
cessful way, and we expect to spend exactly that same kind of
energy as we move into the next phase working with the corrective
actions and corrective action plans.

However, we are developing the system in an incremental and, I
believe, reasonable and logical way.

Mr. Bartierr. Mr. Chairman, there are at least a dozen other
issues that we could discuss, and I won’t have any additional ques-
tions, but one additional area that does deserve some comment is
in the area of transition from school to work.

It seems to me that we are still struggling with the answer. We
are beginning to get the question down pretty well. Some 50 per-
cent of high school students with disabilities graduate from high
school and don’t graduate into a world of work. That is both unac-
ceptably high for the lives of those individual young adults as well
as high in cost to the Federal and State taxpayers.

That seems to me to be the next step that we have to unlock.
Now, we did in prior authorization create a program of transition. I
read your testimony and hear you today saying we have not really
resolved what to do about that.

I might suggest, Mr. Chairman, that it mir,it be the focus of a
future hearing. We always give short shrif. to transition, and I
know, Madam Secretary, that is not your intention and it is not
mine, either, but perhaps we could have one hearing and one
report from the Department just in the area of transitioi.

It is not a matter of more money, it seems to me, although there
may be some additional required, and it is not a mat